FY07 Vendor Contracts

Contract#	Vendor	Term	Amount
72700011	Capitol Blueprint, Inc.	7/1/06 - 6/30/07	\$24,999
72700009	Hart, Southworth & Witsman	7/1/06 - 6/30/07	\$19,700
72300031	Inkwell Enterprises, Inc.	3/1/07 - 6/30/07	\$14,000

, >

STATE OF ILLINOIS DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC HEALTH

Contract for Services, Corporation or Partnership

The Illinois Department of Public Health, Office of Policy, Planning and Statistics, Division of Health Systems Development, or its successor, hereinafter referred to as the "Department", and the "Contractor", hereby agree as follows:

1. Services:

- 1.1 The Contractor agrees to comply with all Illinois, federal laws and administrative rules applicable to the provision of services under this contract. The Contractor will provide the following services to the Department:
 - A. General Copy Requests These requests would be to copy material for meetings of the Illinois Health Facilities Planning Board.

 1. When requests to the second of the
 - 1. When requested, the Contractor will pick up materials to be copied at the Department's Springfield office.
 - 2. The Contractor will have the ability to accept requested copy material in a digitized format. Specifically per request, the Contractor will receive one or by the Department with project numbers. The files contained on these discs will constitute the material that is requested to be reproduced. These files format.
 - 3. At a minimum, the Contractor must provide five (5) copies of requested material.
 - 4. The Contractor will rubber band copied material applicable to a particular project file.
 - 5. The Contractor will provide requested copy material on 20 lb. stock 8 ½ x 11 paper. The Contractor will produce either single-sided or two-sided, black and white images as per the Department's instruction.

6. The Contractor will place collated, copied material in boxes suitable for the Department to mail, one box per set of material.

١

- 7. The Contractor will deliver the material to the Department's Springfield office within 48 hours after receipt of a copy request.
- B. <u>Administrative Hearing / Administrative Review Copy Requests</u> These requests would be to reproduce materials in preparation for administrative hearings and other legal proceedings.
 - 1. When requested, the Contractor will pick up materials to be reproduced at the Department's Springfield office.
 - 2. The Contractor will have the ability to accept requested copy material in a digitized format. Specifically per request, the Contractor will receive one or more CD-ROM discs. These disc(s) will contain files that will be designated by the Department with a specific project number. The files contained on these disc(s) will constitute the material that is requested to be reproduced. These files will be created with Adobe Acrobat Professional software and be in a "pdf" format.
 - 3. The Contractor will rubber band all copied material applicable to a particular project file.
 - 4. The Contractor will provide requested copy material on 20 lb. stock 8 ½ x 11 paper. The Contractor will produce single-sided, black and white images as per the Department's instruction.
 - 5. The Contractor will drill holes on the left margin of these documents so that the material can be placed in three-hold binders. The Contractor is not required to place the documents in binders. This will be performed by Department staff.
 - 6. The Contractor will place collated, copied material in boxes suitable for the Department to mail.
 - 7. The Contractor will deliver the material to the Department's Springfield office within 48 hours after receipt of a copy request.
- 1.2 In connection with the services described in 1.1, the Department will:
 - a. Provide notice to contractor when materials are ready for copying.
 - b. Provide either original hardcopy documents or compact discs containing pdf files for reproduction.

2. <u>Term</u>: The period of this contract is July 1, 2006, through June 30, 2007; however, it may be terminated at any time during this period by either party upon giving written notice to the other party thirty (30) calendar days prior to the actual termination date. Upon termination, the Contractor shall be paid for work satisfactorily completed prior to the date of termination.

3. <u>Compensation</u>:

- 3.1 The contract amount of payment for services shall not exceed a maximum amount of \$24,999.
- 3.2 Any and all obligations of the Department will cease immediately without penalty of further payment or any other penalty being required if the Illinois General Assembly or federal funding source fails to appropriate or otherwise make available sufficient funds for this contract.
- 3.3 The Department will compensate the Contractor on the following basis:
 - a. For General Copy Requests, the Contractor will be compensated at \$0.0225 per image produced.
 - b. For Administrative Hearing / Administrative Review Copy Requests, the Contractor will be compensated at \$0.051 per image produced.
 - c. Collating, rubber-banding and slip sheets will be included at no additional charge. Boxes and boxing of materials provided at no additional charge. Pick-up and delivery of materials will be provided at no additional charge.
- 4. <u>Notices</u>: All legal notices required or desired to be made by either party to this contract shall be sent by certified mail return receipt requested to the following respective addresses or to such other addresses as either party may from time to time designate by notice to the other party.

to the Department: Illinois Department of Public Health

Office of Policy, Planning and Statistics Division of Health Systems Development

525 West Jefferson Street Springfield, Illinois 62761 Attention: Jeffrey Mark

to the Contractor:

Capitol Blueprint, Inc. 1313 South First Street Springfield, Illinois 62704

5. <u>Federal Taxpayer Identification Number:</u>	
certifies that 920197730 is Contractor's correct	Federal Taxpayer Identification Number or
Governmental Unit Code. Contractor is doing	
Partnership	Real Estate Agent
X Corporation	Governmental Entity
Not-for-Profit Corp	Tax Exempt Organization
Medical and Health Care	(IRC 501[a] only)
Services Provider Corp	Trust or Estate
6. <u>Basic Contract Terms</u> : The parties understar Terms are fully incorporated herein by reference	
For the Contractor:	For the Department: /
Jhn I Reed	What IM
Contractor Signature	Becommended by Jeffin Mark
	Flat XXX
John F. Reed	THE Single Pols 6
Typed Name	Erio L. Whitaker, M.D., M.P.H. Director
Secretary	1 111.121.
Secretary Title	Execution Date
5/30/06 Date Signed	
Date Signed	
Etemot Illinois Department of Human Rights Number (if applicable)	

1,,1

BASIC CONTRACT TERMS

- 1. <u>Applicable Law</u>: This Contract shall be governed in all respects by the laws of the State of Illinois and is subject to the limitations of the Department's appropriated funds. If any provision of this Contract is in conflict with any statute, law, rule, or regulation of any governmental entity, then the conflicting provision shall be deemed null and void only to the extent of the conflict and without invalidating the remaining provisions of the contract.
- 2. <u>Subcontractor</u>: The Contractor will not use the services of a subcontractor to fulfill any obligations under this Contract without the prior written consent of the Department. The Department reserves the right to review all subcontracts.
- Audit: The Contractor shall maintain adequate books, records, and supporting documents to verify the amounts, recipients, and uses of all disbursements of funds passing in conjunction with the contract; the contract and all books, records, and supporting documents related to the contract shall be available for review and audit by the Department or the Auditor General. These records shall be maintained for a minimum of 3 years from the date of termination of this contract or until the completion of the audit. The Contractor agrees to cooperate fully with any audit conducted by the Department or the Auditor General and to provide full access to all relevant materials. Failure to maintain the books, records, and supporting documents required by this Section shall establish a presumption in favor of the Department for the recovery of any funds paid by the Department under the contract for which adequate books, records, and supporting documentation are not available to support their purported disbursement.
- 4. <u>Work Product</u>: All work product generated under this Contract shall be become and remain the exclusive property of the Department, and shall not be copyrighted, patented, or trademark registered by the Contractor except as authorized by the Department in a separate contract.
- 5. Release of Information: The Contractor shall not publish, disseminate, or otherwise release any information acquired or produced pursuant to this Contract without adhering to the procedures outlined in this paragraph. A copy of the proposed complete documents, manuscript or other media for publication or distribution shall be submitted to the Department a minimum of 60 days before the desired publication or distribution. This 60-day period shall be called the review period. At any time during the review period, the Department may make written comments on the proposed release.

6. Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act Compliance: Contractor shall comply with the applicable provisions of the Health Insurance Portability and

Accountability Act (HIPAA), including, but not limited to statute, 42 USC 132d, and applicable regulations, 45 CFR 160, 162, and 164, as may be promulgated or amended over time.

ILCS 5/33E-3, 5/33E-4, and 5/33E-11.

- 8.4 The Contractor certifies under the Discriminatory Club Act that the Contractor is not prohibited from selling goods or services to the State of Illinois because it pays dues or fees on behalf of its employees or agents, or subsidizes or otherwise reimburses them. for payment of their dues or fees to any club which unlawfully discriminates. 775 ILCS 25/Act.
- 8.5 The Contractor certifies that no Federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the Contractor, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, an officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any Federal contract, the making of any Federal contract, the making of any Federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any Federal contract, Contract, loan, or cooperative agreement.
- The Contractor certifies that no funds provided pursuant to this Contract will be used for publicity or propaganda purposes, for the preparation, distribution, or use of any kit, pamphlet, booklet, publication, radio, television, or video presentation designed to support or defeat legislation pending before Congress or the Illinois General Assembly, and further certifies that no funds provided pursuant to this Contract shall be used to pay the salary or expenses of any person which are related to any activity designed to influence legislation or appropriations pending before Congress or the Illinois General Assembly.
- 8.7 The Contractor certifies compliance with all provisions of the Drug Free Workplace Act, 30 ILCS 580/Act.
- 8.8 The Contractor certifies compliance with the Davis-Bacon Act in construction and modification of buildings (40 USC 276a).
- 8.9 The Contractor certifies that neither it nor any substantially-owned affiliated company is participating or shall participate in an international boycott in violation of the provisions of the U.S. Export Administration Act of 1979 or the regulations of the U.S. Department of Commerce promulgated under that Act.
- 8.10 The Contractor certifies that he/she has informed the Department in writing if he/she was formerly employed by that Department and has received an early retirement incentive Page 3 of 8

under Section 14-108.3 or 16-133.3 of the Illinois Pension Code, 40 ILCS 5/14-108.3 and 16-133.3. The Contractor acknowledges and agrees that if such early retirement incentive was received, this contract is not valid unless the official executing the contract has made the appropriate filing with the Auditor General prior to execution.

- 8.11 a. The Contractor certifies compliance with Section 50-10 of the Illinois Procurement Code, that no person or business convicted of a felony shall do business with the State from the date of conviction until five years after the date of completion of the sentence for that felony, unless no person held responsible by a prosecutorial office for the facts upon which the conviction was based continues to have any involvement with the business.
 - b. The Contractor certifies in accordance with 30 ILCS 500/50-10.5 that no officer, director, partner or other managerial agent of the contracting business has been convicted of a felony under the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 or a Class 3 or Class 2 felony under the Illinois Securities Law of 1953 for a period of five years prior to the date of the bid or contract. The Contractor acknowledges that the contracting agency shall declare the contract void if this certification is false.
- 8.12 If the amount of the contract exceeds \$250,000.00, or an amendment makes the contract amount greater than \$250,000.00, the Contractor certifies compliance with Section 9.02 of the State Finance Act, 30 ILCS 105/9.02.
- 8.13 The Contractor certifies that he/she is not barred from contracting with the Department because of inducements to bid on a contract or from inducement to withhold bid on a contract pursuant to Section 50-25 of the Illinois Procurement Code, 30 ILCS 500/50-25.
- When, for any reason, the Contractor who is involved in a bid with the Department suspects collusion, or other anti-competitive practices, he/she must provide adequate notice of relevant facts to the Department and the Illinois Attorney General and comply with Sections 50-40, 50-45, and 50-50 of the Illinois Procurement Code, 30 ILCS 500/50-40, 50-45, and 50-50.
- 8.15 The Contractor certifies that he/she meets the requirements of Article 2 of the Illinois Human Rights Act, 775 ILCS 5/Art. 2, and that he/she refrains from unlawful discrimination based on citizenship status in employment and undertakes affirmative action to assure equality of employment opportunity, and has written sexual harassment policies.

- 8.16 The Contractor certifies in accordance with Public Act 93-0307 that no foreign-made equipment, materials, or supplies furnished to the State under the contract have been produced in whole or in part by forced labor, convict labor, or indentured labor under penal sanction.
- 8.17 This agreement is in compliance with the requirements of the Corporate Accountability for Tax Expenditure Act (PA 93-0552).
- 9. <u>Conflict of Interest</u>: The Contractor agrees to comply with Section 50-13 of the Illinois Procurement Code prohibiting conflict of interest, 30 ILCS 500/50-13.

10. Unlawful Discrimination:

- 10.1 The Contractor agrees to act in conformity with Article 2 of the Illinois Human Rights Act, 775 ILCS 5/Art. 2 and with Appendix A of the Procedures Applicable to All Agencies, 44 Ill.Admin.Code 750. APP. A.
- 10.2 The Contractor agrees to comply with the Federal Civil Rights Act of 1964, the Federal Rehabilitation Act of 1973, the Americans with Disabilities Act, 42 U.S.C. 12101 et seq. and Rules 28 CFR 35.130 and all other federal and State of Illinois laws, regulations or orders which prohibit discrimination because of race, color, religion, sex, national origin, ancestry, age, marital status, or physical or mental handicap. The Contractor certifies that he/she will provide to the Department prior to executing the contract the most recent Equal Employment Opportunity Policy Statement, Annual Affirmative Action Plan and Workforce Analysis Summary as required to ensure compliance with Federal and State civil rights and the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990.
- 11. <u>Civil Law Suits</u>: This Contract is not subject to the State Employees Indemnification Act, 5 ILCS 350/Act.

12. Fiscal Responsibility:

- 12.1 The Department may use the Comptroller's Offset System to determine if any State Agency is attempting to collect debt from a contractor, bidder, or other proposed contracting party according to Section 5 of the Illinois State Collection Act of 1986, 30 ILCS 210/5.
- 12.2 The Contractor or bidder certifies that it, or any affiliate, is not barred from being Page 5 of 8

awarded a contract under 30 ILCS 500. Section 50-11 prohibits a person from entering into a contract with a State agency if it knows or should know that it, or any affiliate, is delinquent in the payment of any debt to the State as defined by the Debt Collection Board. Section 50-12 prohibits a person from entering into a contract with a State agency if it, or any affiliate, has failed to collect and remit Illinois Use Tax on all sales of tangible personal property into the State of Illinois in accordance with the provisions of the Illinois Use Tax Act. The Contractor further acknowledges that the contracting State agency may declare the contract void if this certification is false or if the contractor, or any affiliate, is determined to be delinquent in the payment of any debt to the State during the term of the contract.

- 13. Indemnification: Contractor agrees to indemnify, defend and hold harmless the Department, its employees, agents and representatives from and against all claims, liabilities, losses, expenses and damages by whomever sustained arising or which may arise out of Contractor's breach of any term, condition, or provision of this contract or any representation or warranty contained in this contract or Contractor's failure to provide services under this agreement or errors. omissions, or defects in such services. These indemnities shall continue in full force and effect subsequent to and notwithstanding the termination of this contract. Contractor shall not prejudice the Department's right to recover against third parties for any bss, or damage to Department property, and shall at the Department's request and expense furnish reasonable assistance, including assistance in the prosecution of suit to obtain recovery. The Contractor shall, at its expense, pay the costs of defense of the Department against all claims asserted by any person that anything provided by Contractor infringes a patent, copyright, trade secret, or other intellectual property right and shall, without limitation pay the costs, damages and attorney's fees awarded against the Department in any such action, or pay any settlement of such action or claim. The Department assumes no liability for actions of Contractor and is unable to indemnify Contractor for claims based on this contract. Any liability for damages that the Department might have is expressly limited by and subject to the Illinois Court of Claims Act, 705 ILCS 505/Act, and the availability of suitable appropriations.
- 14. <u>Insurance</u>: If the Contractor's cost of property and casualty insurance increases by 25% or more or if new state regulations impose additional costs to the Contractor during the term of this Contract, then the Contractor may request the Department to review this Contract and adjust the compensation or reimbursement provisions of the Contract according to any agreement reached, all of which shall be subject to the limitations of the Department's appropriated funds. The Contractor agrees to comply with the requirements of the Department of Central Management Services rules adopted in Government Contracts, Procurement, and Property Management of Title 44 of the Illinois Administrative Code.

- 15. <u>Waiver</u>: No delay or omission by any party in exercising any right, power, or privilege under this agreement shall impair such right, power or privilege, nor shall any single or partial exercise of any such right, power or privilege preclude any further exercise of that right, power or privilege or the exercise of any other right, power or privilege.
- 16. <u>Amendments</u>: This Contract may not be amended without prior written approval of both the Contractor and the Department.
- 17. <u>Assignment</u>: The Contractor understands and agrees that this Contract may not be sold, assigned, or transferred in any manner and that any actual or attempted sale, assignment, or transfer without the prior written approval of the Department shall render this Contract null, void, and of no further effect.
- 18. <u>Default</u>: If the Contractor breaches any material term, condition, or provision of this Contract, the Department may, upon 15 days prior written notice to the Contractor, cancel this Contract. In the event of any wrongdoing or illegal act by the Contractor, the Contract is immediately terminable by the Department. This remedy shall be in addition to any other remedies available to the Department in law or in equity. Contractor agrees to pay all reasonable expenses incurred by the Department, including attorney fees, if the Department prevails in an action to enforce or defend this Contract.
- 19. <u>Further Assurances</u>: Each party to this agreement agrees to do such further acts and things, and to execute and deliver such additional agreements and instruments, as any party may reasonably request of the other to carry out the provisions and purposes of this Contract or any agreements related to the contract.
- 20. Solicitation and Employment: The Contractor shall not employ any person employed by the Department at any time during the term of this contract to perform work required by the terms of this contract. As a condition of this contract, the Contractor shall give written notice immediately to the Department's Director if Contractor solicits or intends to solicit for employment any of the Department's employees during the term of this contract.
- 21. <u>Controlling Terms</u>: In the event of any conflict between the agreement, Basic Terms, and terms of any appendix or exhibit or other attachment or matter incorporated in this agreement or referenced in this agreement, the Basic Terms Form B shall be controlling.
- 22. <u>Headings</u>: The headings of the sections and paragraphs are inserted for convenience only and shall not control or affect the meaning or construction of any of the provisions of this Contract.

Basic Terms Form B (2/04) Contract for Services, Corporation or Partnership

23. <u>Entire Agreement</u>: The Contractor and the Department understand and agree hat this Contract constitutes the entire agreement between them and that no promises, terms, or conditions not recited or incorporated within this agreement, including prior or oral discussions not referenced in this agreement, shall be binding upon either the Contractor or the Department. .*End.*

DEPARTMENT OF CENTRAL MANAGEMENT SERVICES



CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

ALJ for IHFPB FY07 & Contract#72700009]

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	DEFINITIONS	1
2.	AGENCY/BUYER AND VENDOR CONTACT PAGE	3
3.	SERVICES REQUIRED FROM THE VENDOR	4
4.	CONTRACT PRICING	7
5.	TERMS AND CONDITIONS	g
6.	AGENCY/BUYER SUPPLEMENTAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS	29
7.	STATE FORMS REQUIRED OF THE VENDOR	30
8.	SIGNATURE PAGE: CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES	31
	Attachment A – Qualification Form	
	Attachment B – Business and Directory Information	
	Attachment C – Department of Human Rights (DHR) Public Contract Number	
	Attachment D - Minority, Female, Person with Disability Status and Subcontracting	
	Attachment E - Conflicts of Interest Disclosures	
	Attachment F – Taxpayer Identification Number	
	Attachment G - Information Regarding Terminations, Litigation and Debarment	

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

The following pages, including any attachments or amendments, will constitute the binding and enforceable Contract between the Agency/Buyer and the Vendor based upon any negotiations. The Contract is arranged as follows:

- 1. **DEFINITIONS**
- 2. AGENCY/BUYER AND VENDOR CONTACT PAGE: This section provides for the Agency/Buyer and Vendor to specify contact people for the Contract.
- **3. SERVICES REQUIRED FROM THE VENDOR:** The Agency/Buyer will detail the specific requirements and needs for which the Contract is to address.
- 4. CONTRACT PRICING: This section will detail pricing/compensation requirements with at least the following categories of information: (1) Method and Rate of Compensation, (2) Expenses, (3) Payment Terms and Conditions, (4) Discounts, (5) Tax Exemption.
- 5. **TERMS AND CONDITIONS:** This section contains the State's terms and conditions for this Contract.
- 6. AGENCY/BUYER SUPPLEMENTAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS: This section indicates whether or not any supplemental terms and conditions are attached and applicable to this Contract.
- 7. STATE FORMS REQUIRED OF THE VENDOR: This section includes all State Forms that are required to be included in the Contract.
- 8. SIGNATURE PAGE: CONTRACT FOR SERVICES: This section provides for the Agency/Buyer and Vendor to sign and execute the Contract.

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

1. **DEFINITIONS**

Whenever used in this Contract, or amendment, including schedules and exhibits to this Contract, the following terms will have the meanings defined below.

- **1.1 Acceptance:** the point in time when the product or equipment has been fully installed and operates in compliance with the Agency/Buyer's order and the Contract, or the State otherwise indicates acceptance in writing.
- **1.2 Affiliates:** any person, firm, corporation (including, without limitation, service corporation and professional corporation), partnership (including, without limitation, general partnership, limited partnership and limited liability partnership), limited liability company, joint venture, business trust, association or other entity that now or in the future directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with Vendor.
- 1.3 Agency/Buyer: the agency, board, department or commission of State government responsible for entering into the Contract, monitoring performance, receiving the benefits derived from the Contract and making payments under the Contract.
- **1.4 CMS:** the State of Illinois Department of Central Management Services and any successor organizations.
- **1.5 Code:** the Illinois Procurement Code, 30 ILCS 500/1-5 et seq. Unofficial versions of the Code and Standard Procurement Rules (44 III. Adm. Code 1), which are applicable to this procurement, may be viewed at http://www.purchase.state.il.us/.
- 1.6 Contract: the "Contract for Purchase of Services."
- 1.7 Confidential Information: any material, data, or information disclosed by either Party to the other that, pursuant to agreement of the parties or the State's grant of a proper request for confidentiality, is not generally known by or disclosed to the public or to Third Parties including, without limitation: (a) all materials, know-how, processes, trade secrets, manuals, confidential reports, services rendered by State, financial, technical and operational information, and other matters relating to the operation of a Party's business; (b) all information and materials relating to Third Party vendors of State that have provided any part of State's information or communications infrastructure to State; (c) software; and (d) any other information that the Parties agree should be kept confidential.
- **1.8 Filing:** where applicable, an instrument or document submitted to a regulatory body for review and approval to allow the Vendor(s) to make the Services contained therein available for consumption.
- **1.9 ILCS:** Illinois Compiled Statutes. An unofficial version of the ILCS can be viewed at http://www.legis.state.il.us/legislation/ilcs/ilcs.asp.
- **1.10 Order:** any written request from CMS or an Agency/Buyer for services and/or products and/or equipment pursuant to this Contract.
- **1.11 Parties:** the State of Illinois and the Vendor.

- **1.12 Performance Guarantee:** the Vendor's commitment to place some or all of its fee at risk contingent upon the Agency/Buyer's satisfaction with the work to be performed.
- **1.13 State:** the State of Illinois, as represented through any agency, department, board, or commission.
- **1.14** Third Party: any entity other than the Agency/Buyer, Vendor(s), or any of their respective Affiliates.

2. AGENCY/BUYER AND VENDOR CONTACT PAGE			
	VENDOR		AGENCY/BUYER
Name:	Richard E. Hart	Name:	Marc L. Gibbs
	Hart, Southworth & Witsman		
Title:	Administrative Law Judge	Title:	Asst. Deputy Director
			Illinois Department of Public Health
			Office of Policy, Planning and Statistics
Date:	7/1/06	Date:	7/1/06
Address:	One North Old State Capitol	Address:	525 W. Jefferson Street
	Plaza		Springfield, IL 62761
	Springfield, IL 62701		
Phone:	217-753-0055	Phone:	217-785-2040
TDD:		TDD:	
Fax:	217-753-1056	Fax:	217-785-4308
E-mail:	rhart@hswnet.com	E-mail:	mgibbs@idph.state.il.us
	(fill out below fields if additiona	al contact infor	mation is necessary)
Name:		Name:	
Title:		Title:	
Date:		Date:	
Address:		Address:	
Phone:		Phone:	
TDD:		TDD:	
Fax:		Fax:	
E-mail:		E-mail:	

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

3. SERVICES REQUIRED FROM THE VENDOR

The Contractor will serve as Administrative Law Judge (Hearing Officer) as directed by the Director or his designee for the purpose of hearing appeals of decisions of the Illinois Health Facilities Planning Board made pursuant to the provisions of the Health Facilities Planning Act.

3.1. Need For Services

An Administrative Law Judge (Hearing Officer) is needed under the Illinois Health Facilities Planning Act, 20 ILCS 3960/10, for litigation services in presiding over administrative hearings involving contested decisions of the Illinois Health Facilities Planning Board, including but not limited to, denials of applications for permit, denials of certificates of recognition, revocation of permits or opposition of fines. Incidents of non-compliance of certificate of need permit holders would not be adjudicated in a timely manner without this contract.

3.2. Goals and Objectives

The Contractor agrees to comply with all Illinois, federal laws and administrative rules applicable to the provision of services under this contract. The Contractor will provide the following services to the Department in conformance with Department policies: Under the direction of the Director or his designee, serve as an Administrative Law Judge for the purpose of hearing appeals of the decisions of the Health Facilities Planning Board made pursuant to the Health Facilities Planning Act.

3.3. Services Required

Serve as an Administrative Law Judge (hearing officer) in administrative hearings involving contested decisions of the Health Facilities Planning Board regarding, but not limited to, denials of applications for permit, denials of certificates of recognition, revocation of permits, or imposition of fines.

Conduct administrative hearings in accordance with the requirements of 77 Illinois Administrative Code 1180 and the Administrative Procedures Act, 5 ILCS 100.

3.4. Milestones and Deliverables

Administrative Hearings must be held and reports and recommendations submitted in sufficient time for the Department to meet statutory and regulatory mandates.

Contractor shall consult with and keep the Department fully informed as to the progress of all matters covered by this contract. Where time permits and Contractor is not otherwise prohibited from so doing, Contractor shall offer the Department the opportunity to review relevant documents prior to filing with any public body or adversarial party.

Contractor shall promptly furnish the Department with copies of all correspondence and all documents prepared in connection with the services

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

rendered under this contract. Upon request, Contractor shall arrange, index and deliver all correspondence and documents to the Department.

Any documents or information obtained by Contractor from the Department in connection with this contract shall be kept confidential and shall not be provided to any third party unless disclosure is approved in writing by the Department. All work product produced under this contract, including but not limited to, documents, reports, information, documentation of any sort and ideas, whether preliminary or final, shall become and remain the property of the State, including any patent, copyright or other intellectual property rights. To the extent that any portion of such work products is not a work made for hire, Contractor completely and without reservation assigns to the Department all right, title, and interest in and to such portion of the work products, as well as all related copyright, patent, trade secret, and other related proprietary rights therein. The Department shall exercise all rights of ownership in all such work product without restriction or limitation and without further compensation to Contractor. Contractor shall not acquire or have any right to use, disclose or reproduce the work product or any equipment, documents, information, media, software, or know-how obtained from the State except to perform this contract. Nothing herein shall be construed as precluding the use of ay information independently acquired by the Contractor without such limitation.

3.5. Reporting, Status and Monitoring Specifications

Cases shall be assigned by the Director or his designee, as of the effective date of this contract, and as needed thereafter throughout the term of the contract. No guarantees are made regarding the number or timing of cases assigned.

3.6. Staffing Specifications

The Contractor must be licensed to practice law in the State of Illinois and have a minimum of five years experience in serving as an Administrative Law Judge or hearing officer for contested cases involving governmental health care agencies and health care contested cases subject to the Administrative Procedures Act. Knowledge of the following laws and regulations is necessary: Illinois Health Facilities Planning Act and regulations; Illinois Alternative Health Care Delivery Act and regulations; Illinois Administrative Procedures Act; Illinois Administrative Review Law; and Illinois Civil Practice Act. A Doctorate degree in Law or Jurisprudence is required.

3.7. Where Services are to be Performed

Work Location Disclosure: Services will be performed at the following locations with the estimated value of the services shown:

One North Old State Capitol Plaza, Springfield, Illinois 100 W. Randolph, Suite 6-600, Chicago, Illinois Estimated value of no more than \$19,999

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

If any of the work identified for performance in the United States is moved to another country, such action may be deemed a breach of the contract.

3.8. Other Specifications

None

3.9. Term of Contract

The period of this contract is July 1, 2006, through June 30, 2007; however, it may be terminated at any time during this period by either party upon giving written notice to the other party fifteen (15) calendar days prior to the actual termination date. Upon termination, the Contractor shall be paid for work satisfactorily completed prior to the date of termination.

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

4. CONTRACT PRICING

4.1.

	od and Rate of Compensation: Vendors shall be compensated by the ing method:
4.1.1	Nourly; The Contractor will be compensated at a rate of \$95.00 per hour for services (labor) and travel for an estimated 200 hours.
4.1.2	☐ daily;
4.1.3	project;
4.1.4	item; or
4.1.5	other method, and shall be paid at one of the following rates:
	4.1.5.1 Firm Price
	4.1.5.2 Not-to-exceed
	4.1.5.3
	4.1.5.4 ☐ Other [please specify]

4.2. Expenses:

The Department will pay for actual and necessary travel expenses reasonably incurred in the performance of Contractor's duties under this contract. Such payment will be in accordance with the Travel Regulations promulgated by the Illinois Travel Regulation Council and the Rules of the Governor's Travel Control Board (80 Ill.Admin.Code 2800) in effect on the date of travel. The amount of payment for expenses is estimated to be \$500.

The Department will pay for actual ordinary and necessary direct non-labor costs incurred in fulfilling the terms of the Contract, including but not limited to the following:

- Reasonable, actual ordinary and necessary expenses for communications, including telephone, telegraph, postage, parcel post and freight, and package express; and
- b. Reasonable, actual ordinary expenses for other special materials required for and used solely in the fulfillment of the Contract.

Contractor shall retain all receipts and shall upon request of the Department provide any necessary documentation. The amount of payment for actual, ordinary and necessary direct non-labor costs is estimated to be \$200.

The amount of payment under this contract, including payment for services and for expenses is estimated to be \$19,700.

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

4.3. Payment Terms and Conditions (including when paid, frequency and retainage):

The Contractor will submit itemized invoices to the Assistant Deputy Director of the Office of Policy, Planning and Statistics, listing services performed by date and hours worked. All such invoices shall contain a statement which reads substantially as follows: "The Contractor hereby certifies that the services submitted and expenses incurred as stated in the attached invoice have met all of the required standards set forth in the Contract Agreement for Administrative Law Judge Services."

- 4.4. Discounts: Not applicable
- **4.5. Tax Exemption:** The ordering Agency/Buyer's Illinois tax exemption number is E9984-1002-05. Federal tax exemption information is available upon request to the ordering Agency/Buyer.

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

5. TERMS AND CONDITIONS

This section contains the State's standard terms and conditions for all contracts. These terms and conditions will govern this contractual relationship and the Vendor is bound by them and is responsible for reading and understanding them. The State reserves the right to amend these terms and conditions when and where needed and to supplement them with any appropriate addendum, as noted herein.

5.1 BILLING AND PAYMENT

- **5.1.1 BILLING:** The Agency/Buyer's billing practices are set out as follows and Vendor is presumed to have read and understands the following procedures:
 - Vendor shall submit invoices to the address, on the schedule and with the detail required by the ordering Agency/Buyer. Invoices for equipment and/or supplies purchased and/or services performed and expenses incurred prior to July 1st must be presented to the Agency/Buyer no later than July 31; otherwise Vendor may have to seek payment of such invoices through the Illinois Court of Claims (30 ILCS 105/25). Billings shall be made to conform to State fiscal year requirements, including prorating if necessary, notwithstanding any contrary provision in this Contract or order.
 - 5.1.1.2 Vendor shall not bill for any taxes unless a statement is attached to the bill identifying the tax and showing why it is legally chargeable to the State. The State does not warrant the interest component of any payment, including installment payments, are exempt from income tax liability.
 - 5.1.1.3 By submitting an invoice Vendor certifies that the equipment, supplies and/or services provided meet all requirements of the Contract, and the amount billed and expenses incurred are as allowed in the Contract.

5.1.2 PAYMENT:

- 5.1.2.1 Late payment charges, if any, shall not exceed the formula established in the State "Prompt Payment" Act (30 ILCS 540/1) and rules (74 III. Adm. Code 900). Payments delayed at the beginning of the State's fiscal year (July and August payments) because of the appropriation process shall not be considered a breach.
- 5.1.2.2 The Agency/Buyer shall not be liable to pay for any equipment and/or supplies provided and/or services rendered, including related expenses subject of this Contract incurred prior to the beginning of the term of this Contract. Any Contract or order labeled "subject to financing" or words to similar effect is subject to the Agency/Buyer obtaining suitable financing.

- 5.1.2.3 The approved invoice amount will be paid less any retainage and previous partial payments. Final payment shall be made upon determination by the Agency/Buyer that all requirements under this Contract have been completed; such determination shall not be unreasonably withheld. The final payment will be made subject to adjustment after completion of an audit of vendor's records as provided for in this Contract.
- 5.1.2.4 Any contract or order requiring payment of financing interest is subject to the interest rate limitation set by law of the greater of 9% or 125% of the G.O. Bond Index (30 ILCS 305/1).
- As a condition of payment, Vendor must pay its employees prevailing wages when required by law (e.g., public works, printing, janitorial, window washing, building and grounds services, site technician services, natural resources services, security guard and food service), and must pay its suppliers and subcontractors providing lien waivers on request (30 ILCS 500/25-60(b)). We have the authority to request certified payrolls. Any stipulation made by Vendor to pay prevailing wages shall be deemed to be incorporated in the project specifications as if specifically set forth therein (820 ILCS 130/4(a)).
- 5.1.3 DELAY OF PAYMENT DUE TO VENDOR FAILURE: If the Agency/Buyer in good faith determines that the Vendor has failed to perform or deliver any service or product as required by this Contract, the Vendor shall not be entitled to any compensation under this Contract until such service or product is performed or delivered. In this event, the Agency/Buyer may withhold that portion of the Vendor's compensation, which represents payment for service or product that was not performed or delivered.
- 5.1.4 <u>SET-OFF AGAINST SUMS OWED TO THE VENDOR:</u> The State may set off any sum owed to the Vendor on account of any debt owed to the State, unless otherwise required by law, in accordance with the State Comptroller Act (15 ILCS 405). The Vendor agrees that this provision constitutes proper and timely notice under the law of setoff.
- 5.1.5 AVAILABILITY OF **APPROPRIATIONS** (30 ILCS 500/20-60): Agency/Buyer shall use its best efforts to secure sufficient appropriations to fund this CONTRACT. However, the Agency/Buyer's obligations hereunder shall cease immediately, without penalty or further payment being required, if: (a) the Illinois General Assembly or the federal funding source fails to make an appropriation sufficient to pay such obligation; (b) adequate funds are not appropriated or granted the Agency/Buyer by the Illinois General Assembly or the federal funding source, to allow the Agency/Buyer to operate as required and to fulfill its obligations under the Contract; or (c) funds appropriated are de-appropriated or not allocated, or if funds needed by the Agency/Buyer, at the Agency/Buyer's sole discretion, are insufficient for

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

any reason. Agency/Buyer shall give Vendor notice of insufficient funding as soon as practicable. Vendor's obligation to perform shall cease upon receipt of the notice.

5.2 VENDOR PERFORMANCE AND RESPONSIBILITIES

5.2.1 CONSULTATION: Vendor shall keep the Agency/Buyer fully informed as to the progress of matters covered by this Contract. Where time permits and Vendor is not otherwise prohibited from so doing, Vendor shall offer the Agency/Buyer the opportunity to review relevant documents prior to filing with any public body or adversarial party.

5.2.2 PERFORMANCE REVIEWS:

- 5.2.2.1 The State or Agency/Buyer may conduct a performance review of the Vendor's performance under the Contract. The Vendor shall cooperate with the State or Agency/Buyer in this review, which may require that the Vendor provide records of its performance and billing. Vendor shall provide any required information within 30 days of the Agency/Buyer's request. This performance review may be used by any State agency in determining whether to enter into other contractual relationships with the Vendor.
- 5.2.2.2 Vendor shall have and maintain, during the term of this contract, internal procedures and processes to monitor performance to ensure full compliance with the contract. Vendor shall disclose such procedures and processes to the State upon request.
- 5.2.2.3 At the direction of the State, Vendor and State shall work together to develop a performance scorecard to record relevant facts related to performance as well as establishing conditions, milestones, requirements or timetables that must be met before additional steps may be taken or payment is due.
- 5.2.3 AUDIT/RETENTION OF RECORDS (30 ILCS 500/20-65): Vendor and its subcontractors shall maintain books and records relating to performance of the Contract or subcontract and necessary to support amounts charged to the State under the Contract or subcontract. Books and records, including information stored in databases or other computer systems, shall be maintained by the Vendor for a period of 3 years from the later of the date of final payment under the Contract or completion of the Contract, and by the subcontractor for a period of 3 years from the later of the date of final payment under the subcontract or completion of the subcontract. The 3year period shall be extended for the duration of any audit in progress during the term. Books and records required to be maintained under this section shall be available for review or audit by representatives of the Auditor General, the Agency/Buyer, the Inspector General and other governmental entities with monitoring authority, upon reasonable notice and during normal business hours. Vendor and its subcontractors shall cooperate fully with any such audit. Failure to maintain books and records required by this section shall establish a presumption in favor of the State for

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

the recovery of any funds paid by the State under the Contract for which adequate books and records are not available to support the purported disbursement. The Vendor shall not impose a charge for audit or examination of the Vendor's books and records. If federal funds are used to pay contract costs, the Vendor must retain its records for five years. If only state funds are involved, three years is sufficient.

- **5.2.4 SCHEDULE OF WORK:** Any work performed on State premises shall be done during the hours designated by the State and shall in any event be performed so as to minimize inconvenience to the State and its personnel and minimize interference with the State's operations.
- 5.2.5 RESPONSIBILITY FOR AGENTS AND EMPLOYEES: Vendor shall be responsible for the negligent acts and omissions of its agents, employees and subcontractors in their performance of Vendor's duties under this Contract. Vendor represents that it shall utilize the services of individuals skilled in the profession for which they will be used in performing services hereunder. In the event that the Agency/Buyer determines that any individual performing services for Vendor hereunder is not providing such skilled services, it shall promptly so notify Vendor and Vendor shall replace that individual.

5.2.6 ASSIGNMENT AND DELEGATION:

- 5.2.6.1 This Contract may not be assigned, transferred or conveyed in whole or in part by the Vendor without the prior written consent of the State. For the purpose of construing this clause, a transfer of a controlling interest in the Vendor shall be considered an assignment.
- 5.2.6.2 After notice, the Agency/Buyer may transfer the Contract or payment responsibility to another State Agency, or assign the Contract to a third-party for financing purposes.

5.2.7 USE OF THIRD PARTIES:

- 5.2.7.1 The Agency/Buyer acknowledges that the Vendor may contract with third parties for the performance of any of the Vendor's obligations under this Contract. However, all subcontracts shall be subject to prior approval by the Agency/Buyer, so the Vendor must obtain the Agency/Buyer's prior written consent before allowing any Third Party to perform any of the Vendor's obligations under this Contract.
- 5.2.7.2 A Vendor who obtains the Agency/Buyer's prior written consent and subsequently enters into a contract with a Third Party for performance of any of the Vendor's obligations under this Contract remains responsible for all services performed under this Contract. All restrictions, obligations and responsibilities of the Vendor under this Contract shall also apply fully and completely to subcontractors. This includes requiring all subcontractors to submit certifications and disclosures to Agency/Buyer for

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

review and approval upon request. The Agency/Buyer shall have the right to request the removal of a subcontractor from the Contract for good cause.

- Vendor shall identify in an addendum to this Contract, the names and addresses of all subcontractors utilized by Vendor in the performance of this Contract, together with the anticipated amount of money that each subcontractor is expected to receive pursuant to this Contract. The State may request updated information at any time. For purposes of this section, subcontractors are those specifically hired to perform all or part of the work of this contract or to provide the supplies requested by the State.
- 5.2.7.4 If Vendor is unable to secure or maintain key personnel named in the Contract to render the services, Vendor shall not be relieved of its obligations to complete performance. Agency/Buyer shall have the option to accept a substitute or to terminate the Contract.
- **5.2.8** LICENSE: Vendor, directly or through its employees, shall have and maintain any required license. With written consent of the Agency/Buyer, Vendor may meet the license requirement through a subcontractor.
- 5.2.9 <u>SOLICITATION AND EMPLOYMENT:</u> Vendor shall not employ any person employed by the Agency/Buyer during the term of this Contract to perform any work required by the terms of this Contract. As a condition of this Contract, the Vendor shall give notice immediately to the Agency/Buyer's director if Vendor solicits or intends to solicit for employment any of the Agency/Buyer's employees during the term of this Contract. Agency/Buyer has no authority to contractually refuse to hire Vendor's employees who apply to the State for employment.
- **5.2.10 FORCE MAJEURE:** Failure by either party to perform its duties and obligations will be excused by unforeseeable circumstances beyond its reasonable control, including acts of nature, acts of the public enemy, riots, labor or material shortages, labor disputes, fire, flood, explosion, legislation, and governmental regulation.
- **5.2.11 TAX COMPLIANCE:** Vendor shall be in compliance with applicable tax requirements and shall be current in payment of such taxes.
- 5.2.12 COMPLIANCE WITH THE LAW: The Vendor, its employees, agents, and subcontractors shall comply with all applicable federal, state, and local laws, rules, ordinances, regulations and orders when performing the services under this Contract, including without limitation, all laws applicable to the prevention of discrimination in employment and the use of targeted small businesses as subcontractors or suppliers. The Vendor, its employees, agents and subcontractors shall also comply with all federal, state and local laws regarding business permits and licenses that may be required to carry out the work performed under this Contract.

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

5.2.13 ANTITRUST ASSIGNMENT: Vendor hereby assigns, sells and transfers to the State of Illinois all right, title and interest in and to any claims and causes of action arising under antitrust laws of Illinois or the United States relating to the subject matter of the Contract.

5.3 CONFIDENTIALITY AND WORK PRODUCT

- **CONFIDENTIALITY:** Vendor's employees, agents and subcontractors may have access to confidential data maintained by the Agency/Buyer to the extent necessary to carry out its responsibilities under the Contract. As such, the following applies unless agreed to otherwise in writing:
 - 5.3.1.1 Vendor shall presume that all information received pursuant to this Contract is confidential unless otherwise designated by the Agency/Buyer;
 - 5.3.1.2 Vendor shall provide to the Agency/Buyer a written description of its policies and procedures to safeguard confidential information. Policies of confidentiality shall address, as appropriate, information conveyed in verbal, written, and electronic formats;
 - 5.3.1.3 Vendor must designate one individual who shall remain the responsible authority in charge of all data collected, used, or disseminated by the Vendor in connection with the performance of the Contract:
 - 5.3.1.4 Vendor shall provide adequate supervision and training to its agents, employees and subcontractors to ensure compliance with the terms of this Contract;
 - 5.3.1.5 The private or confidential data shall remain the property of the Agency/Buyer at all times.
- 5.3.2 CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION MAY NOT BE DISSEMINATED: No confidential data collected, maintained, or used in the course of performance of the Contract shall be disseminated except as authorized by law and with the written consent of the Agency/Buyer, either during the period of the Contract or thereafter. Any data supplied to or created by the Vendor shall be considered the property of the Agency/Buyer. The Vendor must return any and all data collected, maintained, created or used in the course of the performance of the Contract in whatever form it is maintained promptly at the request of the Agency/Buyer.
- **5.3.3 SUBPOENA:** In the event that a subpoena or other legal process is served upon the Vendor for records containing confidential information, the Vendor shall promptly notify the Agency/Buyer and cooperate with the Agency/Buyer in any lawful effort to protect the confidential information.
- **5.3.4 REPORTING UNAUTHORIZED DISCLOSURES:** The Vendor shall immediately report to the Agency/Buyer any unauthorized disclosure of confidential information.

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

.3.5		PRK PRODUCT : Unless otherwise agreed in writing, the lies regarding work product created or produced under this
	5.3.5.1	Work product produced under this Contract, including, but not limited to, documents, reports, information, documentation of any sort and ideas, whether preliminary or final, shall become and remain the property of the State and/or Agency/Buyer, including any patent, copyright or other intellectual property rights;
	5.3.5.2	With the exception of ideas, all such work products shall be considered works made for hire within the meaning of 17 U.S.C. § 101;
	5.3.5.3	To the extent that any portion of such work product is not a work made for hire, Vendor completely and without reservation assigns to the Agency/Buyer all right, title and interest in and to such portion of the work product, as well as all related intellectual property rights, including patent and copyright;
	5.3.5.4	Agency/Buyer shall exercise all rights of ownership in all such work product without restriction or limitation, without further compensation to Vendor.
	5.3.5.5	Vendor shall not acquire or have any right to use, disclose or reproduce the work product or any equipment, documents, information, media, software, or know-how obtained from the State except to perform this Contract. Nothing herein shall be construed as precluding the use of any information independently acquired by Vendor without such limitation;
	5.3.5.6	The ideas, methodologies, processes, inventions and tools (including computer hardware and software where applicable) that Vendor previously developed and brings to the Agency/Buyer in furtherance of performance of the Contract shall remain the property of the Vendor; and
	5.3.5.7	Vendor grants to the Agency/Buyer a nonexclusive license to use and employ such software, ideas, concepts, methodologies, processes, inventions and tools solely within its enterprise.

5.3.6 SURVIVES TERMINATION: Vendor's obligations regarding Confidential Information and Work Product Usage under this Contract shall survive termination of this Contract.

5.4 INDEMNIFICATION AND LIABILITY

5.4.1 BY THE VENDOR: The Vendor agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the State of Illinois and the Agency/Buyer, its officers, employees and agents (appointed and elected) and volunteers from any and all costs,

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

expenses, losses, claims, damages, liabilities, settlements and judgments, including reasonable value of the time spent by the Attorney General's Office, and the costs and expenses and reasonable attorneys' fees of other counsel required to defend the State of Illinois or the Agency/Buyer, related to or arising from:

- 5.4.1.1 Any breach of this Contract; 5.4.1.2 Any negligent, intentional or wrongful act or omission of the Vendor or any agent or subcontractor utilized or employed by the Vendor; 5.4.1.3 The Vendor's performance or attempted performance of this Contract, including any agent or subcontractor utilized or employed by the Vendor; 5.4.1.4 Any failure by the Vendor to fulfill the Compliance with the Law provision of this Contract; 5.4.1.5 Any failure by the Vendor to make all reports, payments and withholdings required by federal and state law with respect to social security, employee income and other taxes, fees or costs required by the Vendor to conduct business in the State of Illinois; 5.4.1.6 Any infringement of any copyright, trademark, patent, trade dress, or other intellectual property right; or 5.4.1.7 Any failure by the Vendor to adhere to the confidentiality
- **5.4.2 SURVIVES TERMINATION:** Indemnification obligation of the parties shall survive termination of this Contract.

provisions of this Contract.

- **LIABILITY:** Vendor agrees to assume, without limitation, all risk of loss and all liabilities, demands, claims, suits, losses, damages, causes of action, fines or judgments, including costs, attorneys' and witnesses' fees, and expenses incident thereto, relating to bodily injuries to persons (including death) and for loss of, damage to, or destruction of real and/or tangible personal property (including property of the State) resulting from the negligence or misconduct of Vendor, its employees, agents, or subcontractors in the performance of the Contract. Vendor shall assume risk of loss until delivery to the Agency/Buyer's facility. Vendor shall do nothing to prejudice the State's right to recover against third parties for any loss, destruction, or damage to State property, and shall at the State's request and expense, furnish to the State reasonable assistance and cooperation, including assistance in the prosecution of suit and the execution of instruments of assignment in favor of the State in obtaining recovery. Neither party shall be liable for incidental, special or consequential damages.
- **5.4.4 LEGISLATIVE CHANGES:** The Vendor herein expressly acknowledges that the Contract and its subject matter are subject to legislative change by either the federal or state government. Should either legislative body

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

enact measures which alter the terms or subject matter of this Contract, the Vendor shall not hold the Agency/Buyer liable in any manner for the resulting changes. The Agency/Buyer shall use best efforts to provide thirty (30) days' written notice to the Vendor of any legislative change. During the thirty (30)-day period, the parties shall meet and make a good faith effort to agree upon changes to the Contract to address the legislative change. Nothing in this Subsection shall affect or impair the Agency/Buyer's right to terminate the Contract pursuant to the termination provisions.

5.4.5 **JOINT AND SEVERAL LIABILITY:** If the Vendor is a joint entity, consisting of more than one individual, partnership, corporation or other business organization, all such entities shall be jointly and severally liable for carrying out the activities and obligations of this Contract, and for any default of activities and obligations.

5.5 WARRANTIES

- WITH WARRANTIES IMPLIED BY LAW: All warranties made by the Vendor in all provisions of this Contract, whether or not this Contract specifically denominates the Vendor's promise as a warranty or whether the warranty is created only by the Vendor's affirmation or promise, or is created by a description of the materials and services to be provided, or by provision of samples to the Agency/Buyer, shall not be construed as limiting or negating any warranty provided by law, including without limitation, warranties which arise through course of dealing or usage of trade. The warranties expressed in this Contract are intended to modify the warranties implied by law only to the extent that they expand the warranties applicable to the goods and services provided by the Vendor. The provisions of this section apply during the term of this Contract and any extensions or renewals thereof.
- 5.5.2 CONCEPTS, MATERIALS AND WORKS PRODUCED: Vendor represents and warrants that all the concepts, materials and works produced, or provided to the Agency/Buyer pursuant to the terms of this Contract shall be wholly original with the Vendor or that the Vendor has secured all applicable interests, rights, licenses, permits or other intellectual property rights in such concepts, materials and works. The Vendor represents and warrants that the concepts, materials and works and the Agency/Buyer's use of same and the exercise by the Agency/Buyer of the rights granted by this Contract shall not infringe upon any other work, other than material provided by the Contract to the Vendor to be used as a basis for such materials, or violate the rights of publicity or privacy of, or constitute a libel or slander against, any person, firm or corporation and that the concepts, materials and works will not infringe upon the copyright, trademark, trade name, literary, dramatic, statutory, common law or any other rights of any person, firm or corporation or other entity. The Vendor represents and warrants that it is the owner of or otherwise has the right to use and distribute the software, the materials owned by the Vendor and any other materials, works and

- methodologies used in connection with providing the services contemplated by this Contract
- 5.5.3 TO BE PROVIDED IN A PROFESSIONAL MANNER: Vendor warrants that all services will be performed in a good and professional manner and that all of the services to be performed hereunder will be rendered using sound, professional practices and in a competent and professional manner by knowledgeable, trained and qualified personnel.
- **5.5.4 CONFORMITY WITH CONTRACTUAL REQUIREMENTS:** The Vendor represents and warrants that the goods or services will appear and operate in conformance with the terms and conditions of this Contract.
- 5.5.5 AUTHORITY TO ENTER INTO CONTRACT: The Vendor represents and warrants that it has full authority to enter into this Contract and that it has not granted and will not grant any right or interest to any person or entity that might derogate, encumber or interfere with the rights granted to the Agency/Buyer.
- 5.5.6 OBLIGATIONS OWED TO THIRD PARTIES: The Vendor represents and warrants that all obligations owed to third parties with respect to the activities contemplated to be undertaken by the Vendor pursuant to this Contract are or will be fully satisfied by the Vendor so that the Agency/Buyer will not have any obligations with respect thereto.
- 5.5.7 TITLE TO PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT: The Vendor represents and warrants that title to any property assigned, conveyed or licensed to the Agency/Buyer is good and that transfer of title or license to the Agency/Buyer is rightful and that all property shall be delivered free of any security interest or other lien or encumbrance. Vendor further warrants that it has title to, or the right to allow the State to use, the equipment, supplies and/or services being provided and that the State may use same without suit, trouble or hindrance from Vendor or third parties.
- 5.5.8 EQUIPMENT AND SUPPLIES QUALITY: Unless otherwise agreed, Vendor warrants that all equipment and/or supplies shall be new, unused, of most current manufacture and not discontinued, shall be free of defects in materials and workmanship, shall be provided in accordance with manufacturer's standard warranty and shall perform in accordance with manufacturer's published specifications.
- **5.5.9 INDUSTRY STANDARDS:** The Vendor represents and expressly warrants that all aspects of the goods and services provided or used by it shall conform to the standards in the relevant industry in the performance of this Contract.
- **5.5.10 <u>TECHNOLOGY UPDATES</u>**: The Vendor represents warrants that it shall continually use and integrate the most current and up-to-date technology commercially available.
- 5.5.11 SOLICITATION: The Vendor warrants that no person or selling Agency/Buyer has been employed or retained to solicit and secure this Contract upon an agreement or understanding for commission,

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

percentage, brokerage or contingency excepting bona fide employees or selling agents maintained for the purpose of securing business.

5.6 INSURANCE

5.6.1 INSURANCE: Vendor shall maintain public liability, casualty and auto insurance in sufficient amount to protect the State from liability for acts of Vendor and risks and indemnities assumed by Vendor. If Vendor does not have minimum coverage (for bodily injury of \$250,000 per person/\$500,000 per occurrence, and for property damage, \$100,000 per occurrence) Vendor must inform the Agency/Buyer and seek written permission for lesser coverage. Vendor shall carry Worker's Compensation Insurance in amount required by law. Upon request, Vendor shall provide and maintain any bond required by law or the Agency/Buyer. Vendor shall provide copies of certificates of insurance evidencing the coverage described in this paragraph.

5.7 VENDOR STATUS AND QUALIFICATIONS

- **5.7.1 BACKGROUND CHECK:** The State may conduct criminal and driver history background checks of Vendor's officers, employees or agents who would directly supervise or physically perform any of the Contract requirements at State facilities. Any officer, employee or agent deemed unsuitable by the State must be replaced immediately.
- 5.7.2 <u>LEGAL ABILITY TO CONTRACT:</u> Vendor certifies it is under no legal prohibition on contracting with the State of Illinois, has no known conflicts of interest and further specifically certifies that:
 - 5.7.2.1 Vendor, its employees and subcontractors will comply with applicable provisions of the U.S. Civil Rights Act, Section 504 of the Federal Rehabilitation Act, the Americans with Disabilities Act (42 U.S.C. § 12101 et seq.) and applicable rules in performance under this Contract.
 - 5.7.2.2 Vendor is not in default on an educational loan (5 ILCS 385/3).
 - Vendor has informed the director of the Agency/Buyer in 5.7.2.3 writing if he/she was formerly employed by that agency and has received an early retirement incentive prior to 1993 under Section 14-108.3 or 16-133.3 of the Illinois Pension Code, 40 ILCS 5/14-108.3 and 40 ILCS 5/16-133.3, and acknowledges that contracts made without the appropriate filing with the Auditor General are not payable from the "contractual services" or other appropriation line items. Vendor has not received an early retirement incentive in or after 2002 under Section 14-108.3 or 16-133.3 of the Illinois Pension Code, 40 ILCS 5/14-108.3 and 40 ILCS 5/16-133.3. and acknowledges that contracts in violation of Section 15a of the State Finance Act are not payable from the "contractual services" or other appropriation line items (30 ILCS 105/15a).

5.7.2.4	Vendor has not been convicted of bribing or attempting to bribe an officer or employee of the State of Illinois or any other State, nor has made an admission on the record of having so bribed or attempted to bribe (30 ILCS 500/50-5).
5.7.2.5	If Vendor has been convicted of a felony, at least five years have passed after the date of completion of the sentence for such felony, unless no person held responsible by a prosecutor's office for the facts upon which the conviction was based continues to have any involvement with the business (30 ILCS 500/50-10).
5.7.2.6	If Vendor, or any officer, director, partner, or other managerial agent of Vendor, has been convicted of a felony under the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, or a Class 3 or Class 2 felony under the Illinois Securities Law of 1953, at least 5 years have passed since the date of the conviction. Vendor further certifies that it is not barred from being awarded a contract and acknowledges that the contracting State Agency/Buyer shall declare the contract void if this certification is false (30 ILCS 500/50-10.5).
5.7.2.7	Vendor and its affiliates are not delinquent in the payment of any debt to the State (or if delinquent has entered into a deferred payment plan to pay the debt), and Vendor and its affiliates acknowledge the contracting State Agency/Buyer may declare the contract void if this certification is false (30 ILCS 500/50-11) or if Vendor or an affiliate later becomes delinquent and has not entered into a deferred payment plan to pay off the debt (30 ILCS 500/50-60).
5.7.2.8	Vendor and all affiliates shall collect and remit Illinois Use Tax on all sales of tangible personal property into the State of Illinois in accordance with provisions of the Illinois Use Tax Act (30 ILCS 500/50-12) and acknowledge that failure to comply can result in the contract being declared void.
5.7.2.9	Vendor certifies that it has not committed a willful or knowing violation of the Environmental Protection Act (relating to Civil Penalties under the Environmental Protection Act) within the last five (5) years, and is therefore not barred from being awarded a contract. If the State later determines that this certification was falsely made by the Vendor, the Vendor acknowledges that the contracting State Agency/Buyer may declare the contract void. (30 ILCS 500/50-14)
5.7.2.10	Vendor has not paid any money or valuable thing to induce any person to refrain from bidding on a State contract, nor has Vendor accepted any money or other valuable thing, or acted upon the promise of same, for not bidding on a State contract (30 ILCS 500/50-25).

	5.7.2.11	Vendor is not in violation of the "Revolving Door" section of the Illinois Procurement Code (30 ILCS 500/50-30).
	5.7.2.12	Vendor will report to the Illinois Attorney General and the Chief Procurement Officer any suspected collusion or other anti-competitive practice among any bidders, offerors, contractors, proposers or employees of the State (30 ILCS 500/50-40, 50-45, 50-50).
	5.7.2.13	Vendor will, pursuant to the Drug Free Workplace Act, provide a drug free workplace, and if an individual shall not engage in the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensation, possession or use of a controlled substance in the performance of the Contract. This certification applies to contracts of \$5000 or more with: individuals; and to entities with twenty-five (25) or more employees (30 ILCS 580).
	5.7.2.14	Neither Vendor nor any substantially owned affiliate is participating or shall participate in an international boycott in violation of the U.S. Export Administration Act of 1979 or the applicable regulations of the U.S. Department of Commerce. This certification applies to contracts that exceed \$10,000 (30 ILCS 582).
	5.7.2.15	Vendor has not been convicted of the offense of bid rigging or bid rotating or any similar offense of any State or of the United States (720 ILCS 5/33E-3, 5/33E-4).
	5.7.2.16	Vendor complies with the Illinois Department of Human Rights Act and rules applicable to public contracts, including equal employment opportunity, refraining from unlawful discrimination, and having written sexual harassment policies (775 ILCS 5/2-105).
	5.7.2.17	Vendor does not pay dues to, or reimburse or subsidize payments by its employees for, any dues or fees to any "discriminatory club" (775 ILCS 25/2).
	5.7.2.18	Vendor complies with the State Prohibition of Goods from Forced Labor Act, and certifies that no foreign-made equipment, materials, or supplies furnished to the State under the contract have been or will be produced in whole or in part by forced labor, convict labor, or indentured labor under penal sanction (PA 93-0307).
	5.7.2.19	Vendor certifies that no foreign-made equipment, materials, or supplies furnished to the State under the contract have been produced in whole or in part by the labor of any child under the age of 12 (PA 94-0264).
5.7.3	under a conti	OF INTEREST: Vendor has disclosed, and agrees it is nuing obligation to disclose to the Agency/Buyer, financial or s (public or private, direct or indirect) that may be a potential

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

conflict of interest or which would prohibit Vendor from having or continuing the Contract. This includes, but is not limited to conflicts under the "Infrastructure Task Force Fee Prohibition" section of the State Finance Act (30 ILCS 105/18.40), Article 50 of the Illinois Procurement Code (30 ILCS 500/50), or those which may conflict in any manner with the Vendor's obligation under this Contract. Vendor shall not employ any person with a conflict to perform under this Contract. If any conflict under Section 50-13 exists no contract may be issued without an exemption from the Governor pursuant to Section 50-20 of the Illinois Procurement Code. An exemption is necessary if:

- 5.7.3.1 the person intending to contract with the State, their spouse or child: (i) holds an elective office in Illinois; (ii) holds a seat in the Illinois General Assembly; (iii) is an officer or employee of the Capital Development Board or the Illinois Toll Highway Authority; or holds an appointed position or is employed in any of the offices or agencies of the State government and who receives compensation for such employment in excess of 60% of the salary of the Governor (currently \$90,414.60). (The conflict of interest threshold of 60% of the Governor's salary set forth in Section 50-13 does not apply to elective office holders, legislators, and officers or employees of the Capital Development Board or the Illinois Toll Highway Authority.);
- 5.7.3.2 the contract is with a firm, partnership, association or corporation in which a person referenced in item 5.7.3.1 above receives more than 7.5% of the total distributable income or an amount in excess of the salary of the Governor (currently \$150,691.00).
- 5.7.3.3 the contract is with a firm, partnership, association or corporation in which a person referenced in item 5.7.3.1 above, together with their spouse or minor child, receives more than 15% in the aggregate of the total distributable income or an amount in excess of 2 times the salary of the Governor (currently \$301,382.00) from the firm, partnership, association or corporation.
- 5.7.4 INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR: The Vendor shall be an independent contractor. Equipment and/or supplies provided and/or services performed pursuant to this Contract are not rendered as an employee of the Agency/Buyer or of the State of Illinois. Amounts paid pursuant to this Contract do not constitute compensation paid to an employee.
- 5.7.5 NOT A JOINT VENTURE: Nothing in this Contract shall be construed as creating or constituting the relationship of a partnership, joint venture, (or other association of any kind or agent and principal relationship) between the parties hereto. Each party shall be deemed to be an independent contractor contracting for services and acting toward the mutual benefits expected to be derived herefrom. No party, unless otherwise specifically

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

provided for herein, has the authority to enter into any contract or create an obligation or liability on behalf of, in the name of, or binding upon another party to this Contract.

5.7.6 NON-DISCRIMINATION: In compliance with the State and Federal Constitutions, the Illinois Human Rights Act, the U. S. Civil Rights Act, and Section 504 of the Federal Rehabilitation Act, the Agency/Buyer does not unlawfully discriminate in employment, contracts, or any other activity.

5.8 TERMINATION OF CONTRACT

- 5.8.1 <u>TERMINATION FOR CAUSE WITHOUT ADVANCE NOTICE:</u> The Agency/Buyer may terminate this Contract for any of the following reasons effective immediately without advance notice:
 - In the event the Vendor is required to be certified or licensed as a condition precedent to providing services, the revocation or loss of such license or certification will result in immediate termination of the Contract effective as of the date on which the license or certification is no longer in effect;
 - 5.8.1.2 The Agency/Buyer determines that the actions, or failure to act, of the Vendor, its agents, employees or subcontractors have caused, or reasonably could cause jeopardy to health or safety;
 - 5.8.1.3 The Vendor fails to comply with confidentiality laws or provisions;
 - 5.8.1.4 The Vendor furnished any statement, representation or certification in connection with this Contract which is materially false, deceptive, incorrect or incomplete.
- 5.8.2 TERMINATION FOR CAUSE WITH NOTICE: The occurrence of or any one or more of the following events shall constitute cause for the Agency/Buyer to declare the Vendor in default of its obligations under this Contract:
 - 5.8.2.1 The Vendor fails to perform, to the Agency/Buyer's satisfaction, any material requirement of this Contract or is in violation of a material provision of this Contract, including, but without limitation, the express warranties made by the Vendor;
 - 5.8.2.2 The Agency/Buyer determines that satisfactory performance of this Contract is substantially endangered or that a default is likely to occur;
 - 5.8.2.3 The Vendor fails to make substantial and timely progress toward performance of the Contract;
 - 5.8.2.4 The Vendor becomes subject to any bankruptcy or insolvency proceeding under federal or state law to the extent allowed by applicable federal or state law including

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

	bankruptcy laws; the Vendor terminates or suspends its business; or the Agency/Buyer reasonably believes that the Vendor has become insolvent or unable to pay its obligations as they accrue consistent with applicable federal or state law;			
5.8.2.5	The Vendor has failed to comply with applicable federal, state and local laws, rules, ordinances, regulations and orders when performing within the scope of this Contract;			
5.8.2.6	The Vendor has engaged in conduct that has or may expose the Agency/Buyer to liability, as determined in the Agency/Buyer's sole discretion; or			
5.8.2.7	The Vendor has infringed any patent, trademark, copyright, trade dress or any other intellectual property right.			
5.8.2.8	If there is a default event caused by the Vendor, the Agency/Buyer shall provide written notice to the Vendor requesting that the breach or noncompliance be remedied within the period of time specified in the Agency/Buyer's written notice to the Vendor. If the breach or noncompliance is not remedied by the date of the written notice, the Agency/Buyer may either: (a) immediately terminate the Contract without additional written notice; or, (b) enforce the terms and conditions of the Contract and seek any legal or equitable remedies.			
TERMINATION FOR CONVENIENCE UPON NOTICE: Following fifteen (15) days written notice, the Agency/Buyer may terminate this Contract in whole or in part without the payment of any penalty or incurring any further obligation to the Vendor. Following termination upon notice, the Vendor shall be entitled to compensation, upon submission of invoices and proper proof of claim, for services provided under this Contract to the Agency/Buyer up to and including the date of termination. TERMINATION DUE TO LACK OF FUNDS OR CHANGE IN LAW: The Agency/Buyer shall have the right to terminate this Contract without				
• , ,	ving written notice to the Vendor as a result of any of the			
5.8.4.1	Adequate funds are not appropriated or granted to allow the Agency/Buyer to operate as required and to fulfill its obligations under this Contract;			
5.8.4.2	Funds are de-appropriated or not allocated or if funds needed by the Agency/Buyer, at the Agency/Buyer's sole discretion, are insufficient for any reason;			
5.8.4.3	The Agency/Buyer's authorization to operate is withdrawn or there is a material alteration in the programs administered by the Agency/Buyer;			
5.8.4.4	The Agency/Buyer's duties are substantially modified.			

5.8.3

5.8.4

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

	<u> </u>			
5.8.5	reason by the amounts, if rendered uper for which the Payment will of the Vende available to	REMEDIES IN EVENT OF TERMINATION BY IYER: In the event of termination of this Contract for any ne Agency/Buyer, the Agency/Buyer shall pay only those any, due and owing to the Vendor for services actually to and including the date of termination of the Contract and Agency/Buyer is obligated to pay pursuant to this Contract. be made only upon submission of invoices and proper proof or's claim. This provision in no way limits the remedies the Agency/Buyer under this Contract in the event of dowever, the Agency/Buyer shall not be liable for any of the second		
	5.8.5.1	The payment of unemployment compensation to the Vendor's employees;		
	5.8.5.2	The payment of workers' compensation claims, which occur during the Contract or extend beyond the date on which the Contract terminates;		
	5.8.5.3	Any costs incurred by the Vendor in its performance of the Contract, including, but not limited to, startup costs, overhead or other costs associated with the performance of the Contract;		
	5.8.5.4	Any taxes that may be owed by the Vendor in connection with the performance of this Contract, including, but not limited to, sales taxes, excise taxes, use taxes, income taxes or property taxes.		
5.8.6	<u>VENDOR'S TERMINATION DUTIES</u> : The Vendor, upon receipt of notic of termination or upon request of the Agency/Buyer, shall:			
	5.8.6.1	Cease work under this Contract and take all necessary or appropriate steps to limit disbursements and minimize costs, and furnish a report within thirty (30) days of the date of notice of termination, describing the status of all work under the Contract, including, without limitation, results accomplished, conclusions resulting therefrom, any other matters the Agency/Buyer may require;		
	5.8.6.2	Immediately cease using and return to the Agency/Buyer any personal property or materials, whether tangible or intangible, provided by the Agency/Buyer to the Vendor;		
	5.8.6.3	Comply with the Agency/Buyer's instructions for the timely transfer of any active files and work product produced by the Vendor under this Contract;		
	5.8.6.4	Cooperate in good faith with the Agency/Buyer, its employees, agents and contractors during the transition period between the notification of termination and the substitution of any replacement contractors and		

substitution of any replacement contractor; and

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

5.8.6.5

Immediately return to the Agency/Buyer any payments made by the Agency/Buyer for services that were not rendered by the Vendor.

5.9 GENERAL PROVISIONS

- 5.9.1 TERM AND RENEWALS: The length of the Contract, including any renewals, may not exceed that allowed by law pursuant to 30 ILCS 500/20-60 or other applicable statutes. When the term begins on execution, that means the date of final execution by the State. If the commencement of performance is delayed because the Contract is not executed by the State on the start date, the State may change the start date, end date and milestones to reflect the delayed execution. No renewal may be effective automatically. No renewal may be effective solely at the Vendor's option.
- 5.9.2 NON-EXCLUSIVE RIGHTS: This Contract is not exclusive. The Agency/Buyer reserves the right to select other contractors to provide services similar or identical to the Scope of Services described in this Contract during the term of this Contract.
- APPLICABLE LAW: The terms and conditions of this Contract, including 5.9.3 those set forth in any attachment, shall be construed in accordance with and are subject to the laws and rules of the State of Illinois, including, without limitation, the Illinois Procurement Code (30 ILCS 500) and the rules promulgated thereunder (44 III. Admin. Code 1), the Illinois Freedom of Information Act (5 ILCS 140) and the Attorney General Act (15 ILCS 205). The Department of Human Rights' Equal Opportunity requirements (44 III. Admin Code 750) are incorporated by reference. Any claim against the State arising out of this Contract must be filed exclusively with the Illinois Court of Claims (705 ILCS 505/1). The State shall not enter into binding arbitration to resolve any Contract dispute. The State of Illinois does not waive sovereign immunity by entering into this Contract. provision containing a citation to an Illinois statute (cited ILCS) may not contain complete statutory language. The official text, which is incorporated by reference, can be found in the appropriate chapter and section of the An unofficial version can be viewed at Illinois Compiled Statutes. http://www.legis.state.il.us/legislation/ilcs/ilcs.asp.
- ENTIRE CONTRACT: This Contract, including any attachments or amendments, constitutes the entire agreement between the Parties concerning the subject matter of the Contract. Modifications and waivers must be in writing and signed by authorized representatives of the Parties. Any provision of this Contract officially declared void, unenforceable, or against public policy, shall be ignored and the remaining provisions of this Contract shall be interpreted, as far as possible, to give effect to the Parties' intent. All provisions that by their nature would be expected to survive, shall survive termination of this Contract, including without limitation provisions relating to confidentiality, warranty, ownership and liability. This Contract represents the entire Contract between the parties. The parties shall not rely on any representation that may have been made which is not included in this Contract.

- 5.9.5 CONTRACTING AUTHORITY: Certain contracts must be signed or approved by the Director of the Department of Central Management Services (CMS) before they are binding on the State. In those instances CMS shall not be responsible for costs or funding even though payments may be made through CMS facilities.
- **5.9.6 AMENDMENTS:** This Contract may be amended in writing from time to time by mutual consent of the parties. All amendments to this Contract must be in writing and fully executed by the parties.
- 5.9.7 THIRD PARTY BENEFICIARIES: There are no third party beneficiaries to this Contract. This Contract is intended only to benefit the State, the Agency/Buyer and the Vendor.
- **5.9.8 HEADINGS OR CAPTIONS:** The paragraph headings or captions used in this Contract are for identification purposes only and do not limit or construe the contents of the paragraphs.
- 5.9.9 <u>SUPERSEDES FORMER CONTRACT AGREEMENTS</u>: This Contract supersedes all prior Contracts or Agreements between the Agency/Buyer and the Vendor for the services provided in connection with this Contract.
- 5.9.10 <u>WAIVER</u>: Except as specifically provided for in a waiver signed by duly authorized representatives of the Agency/Buyer and the Vendor, failure by either party at any time to require performance by the other party or to claim a breach of any provision of the Contract shall not be construed as affecting any subsequent right to require performance or to claim a breach.
- 5.9.11 NOTICE: Any and all notices, designations, consents, offers, acceptances or any other communication provided for herein shall be given in writing by registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, by receipted hand delivery, by Federal Express, courier or other similar and reliable carrier which shall be addressed to each party as set forth in Section 1 of the Contract, "Agency/Buyer and Vendor Contact Page." Notices by fax must show the date/time of successful receipt. Each such notice shall be deemed to have been provided: (a) at the time it is actually received; or, (b) within one day in the case of overnight hand delivery, courier or services such as Federal Express with guaranteed next day delivery; or, (c) within five (5) days after it is deposited the U.S. Mail in the case of registered U.S. Mail. From time to time, the parties may change the name and address of a party designated to receive notice. Such change of the designated person shall be in writing to the other party and as provided herein.
- 5.9.12 <u>CUMULATIVE RIGHTS</u>: The various rights, powers, options, elections and remedies of any party provided in this Contract, shall be construed as cumulative and not one of them is exclusive of the others or exclusive of any rights, remedies or priorities allowed either party by law, and shall in no way affect or impair the right of any party to pursue any other equitable or legal remedy to which any party may be entitled as long as any default remains in any way unremedied, unsatisfied or undischarged.

- **5.9.13 SEVERABILITY:** If any provision of this Contract is determined by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid or unenforceable, such determination shall not affect the validity or enforceability of any other part or provision of this Contract.
- **5.9.14 TIME IS OF THE ESSENCE:** Time is of the essence with respect to the performance of the terms of this Contract.
- 5.9.15 <u>AUTHORIZATION</u>: Each party to this Contract represents and warrants to the other parties that: (a) it has the right, power and authority to enter into and perform its Obligations under this Contract; and (b) it has taken all requisite action (corporate, statutory or otherwise) to approve execution, delivery and performance of this Contract, and this Contract constitutes a legal, valid and binding obligation upon itself in accordance with its terms.
- **5.9.16 SUCCESSORS IN INTEREST:** All the terms, provisions, and conditions of the Contract shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors, assigns and legal representatives.
- 5.9.17 OBLIGATIONS BEYOND CONTRACT TERM: This Contract shall remain in full force and effect to the end of the specified term or until terminated or canceled pursuant to this Contract. All obligations of the Agency/Buyer and the Vendor incurred or existing under this Contract as of the date of expiration, termination or cancellation will survive the termination, expiration or conclusion of this Contract.
- **5.9.18 COUNTERPARTS:** The parties agree that this Contract has been or may be executed in several counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original and all such counterparts shall together constitute one and the same instrument.
- **5.9.19 FURTHER ASSURANCES AND CORRECTIVE INSTRUMENTS:** The parties agree that they will, from time to time, execute, acknowledge and deliver, or cause to be executed, acknowledged and delivered, such supplements hereto and such further instruments as may reasonably be required for carrying out the expressed intention of this Contract.
- **5.9.20 ADDITIONAL PROVISIONS:** The parties agree that if an Addendum, Rider or Exhibit is attached hereto by the parties, and referred to herein, then the same shall be deemed incorporated herein by reference.

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

6. AGENCY/BUYER SUPPLEMENTAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS

[Agency/Buyer to fill in any Supplemental Terms and Conditions or Agency-specific definitions]

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

7. STATE FORMS REQUIRED OF THE VENDOR

This section serves as a placeholder for any State Forms completed that need to be included in the Contract (if necessary). It is important to note that this section does not serve as an opportunity for Vendors to insert their own certifications.

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

8. SIGNATURE PAGE: CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

This contract ("Contract") is made and entered into as of the 5th day of December, 2005, by and between the State of Illinois, a body politic ("State") by and through its agency and/or buyer, Illinois Department of Public Health, Division of Health Systems Development ("Agency" "Buyer" or "Agency/Buyer") and Richard Hart, Hart, Southworth & Witsman ("Contractor" or "Vendor").

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and agreements hereinafter set forth, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the Parties agree to the foregoing and to the terms set forth herein.

In Witness whereof, Agency/Buyer and Vendor have caused this CONTRACT to be executed by duly authorized representatives of the respective PARTIES on the dates shown below:

Vendor (Company Name and D/B/A):	Agency/Buyer (Name):		
Hart, Southworth and Witsman	Illinois Department of Public Health	_	
£200 H.A	Bui & better		
Signature	Signature	_	
Richard Hart	Eric E. Whitaker, M.D., M.P.H.	_	
Printed Name	Printed Name		
Title: <u>Admin. Law Judge</u> Date: <u>7/26/0</u> 6	Title: <u>Director</u> Date:	36	
	Dept of Central Management Services (if applicable)		
	Signature	_	
	Printed Name	_	
	Title: Date:	_	
	BY:		
	Signature:	_	
	Title: Date:	_	

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

Attachment A Qualification Form

The undersigned authorized representative of Vendor submits the following and hereafter attached Qualification Information to the AGENCY with the understanding that the AGENCY will use and rely upon the accuracy and currency of the information in the evaluation of Vendor's Offer to the Agency/Buyer.

VENDOR (Official Name and D/B/A)

Kichard E. Hart Hart, South	hworth & Witsman	
HOD. HA	7/26/06	
Signature	Date	
Printed Name Richard E. Hart	Title Administrative Law	Judge
Address One North Old State Capitol Plaza		
City/State Springfield, Illinois	Zip Code 62701-1323	
Telephone (217) 753-0055	Facsimile (217) 753-1056	
E-mail rhart1213@aol.com		

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

Attachment B

Business and Directory Information

(a)	Name of Business (Official Name and D/B/A) Hart, Southworth & Witsman	
(b)	Business Headquarters (include Address, Telephone and Facsimile) (217) 753-005 One North Old State Capitol Plaza #501 Springfield, IL 62701 (217) 753-10	1
(c)	If a Division or Subsidiary of another organization provide the name and address of the parent	
(d)	Billing Address One North Old State Capitol Plaza #501 Springfield, Illinois 62701	
(e)	Name of Chief Executive Officer Partners = Richard E. Hart, Mike Southworth, Samuel J. Witsman, Rigby	
(f)	Customer Contact (include Name, Title, Address, Telephone, Toll-Free Number, Facsimile and Richard E. Hart, attorney, 1 N. Old State Capitol Plaza #501 E-mail) Springfield, Illinois 62701 (217) 753-0055, (217) 753-1056 fax	rhart @aol
(g)	Company Web Site	eaoi
(h)	Type of Organization (i.e., Sole Proprietor, Corporation, Partnership, etc should be the same as on the Taxpayer ID form below) partnership	
(i)	Length of Time in Business 40 years	
(j)	Annual Sales (for most recently completed Fiscal Year)	
(k)	Number of Full-Time Employees (average from most recent Fiscal Year) 4 partners, 1 associate, 1 paralegal, 2 office staff	
(l)	Type of and description of business law firm	
(m)	State of incorporation, state of formation or state of organization Illinois	:
(n)	Identify and specify the location(s) and telephone numbers of the major offices and other facilities that relate to the Vendor's performance under the terms of this RFP N/A	
(0)	Identify the Vendor's accounting firm	
(p)	The successful Vendor will be required to register to do business in Illinois. If already registered, provide the date of the Vendor's registration to do business in Illinois and the name of the Vendor's registered agent in the State.	

rhart1213 @aol.com

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

Attachment C

Department of Human Rights (DHR) Public Contract Number

If Vendor has employed fifteen (15) or more full-time employees at any time during the 365-day period immediately preceding the publication of this RFP in the Illinois Procurement Bulletin (or issuance date if not published), then Vendor must have a current Public Contract Number or have proof of having submitted a completed application for one <u>prior</u> to the offer opening date. If the Agency cannot confirm compliance, it will not be able to consider the bid or offer. Please complete the appropriate sections below.

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

Attachment D

Minority, Female, Person with Disability Status and Subcontracting

The Business Enterprise Program Act for Minorities, Females and Persons with Disabilities (BEP) (30 ILCS 57511) establishes a goal for contracting with businesses that have been certified as owned and controlled by persons who are minority, female or who have disabilities. While you must complete this form, your response will not be considered in the evaluation. A listing of

certified businesses may be obtained from the D Business Enterprise Program for Minorities, Femal 312/814-4190 (Voice & TDD), 800/356-9206 (Toll for Hearing Impaired). Name of Company (and D/B/A): Hart, Southworth & Witsman	epartment of Central Management Services' ales and Persons with Disabilities by calling
Is your company at least 51% owned and cont following categories? Yes No	rolled by individuals in one or more of the
If "Yes" check each that applies:	Category: Minority Female Person with Disability Disadvantaged
If "Yes," please identify, by checking the applicable and in what category: Certifying Agency: Department of Central Management Services Women's Business Development Center Chicago Minority Business Development Council Illinois Department of Transportation Other (please identify):	Category: Minority Female Person with Disability Disadvantaged
If you are not a certified BEP business, do you contracting or subcontracting with BEP certified ver	ou have a written policy or goal regarding ndors? Yes (attach copy) NoN/A
If "No," will you make a commitment to contact subcontracting opportunities on this contract? Yes	BEP certified vendors and consider them forNoN/A
Do you plan on ordering supplies or services in fewerdors? Yes No N/A	urtherance of this contract from BEP certified
If "Yes," please identify what you plan to order, total Offer, and the names of the BEP certified veno.	dors you plan to use.

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

Attachment E

Conflicts of Interest Disclosures

<u>Instructions.</u> The Illinois Procurement Code requires that Vendors desiring to enter into certain contracts with the State of Illinois must disclose the financial and potential conflict of interest information that is specified below (30 ILCS 500/50-13 and 50-35 (a)(b)(h)).

Vendor shall disclose the financial interest, potential conflict of interest and contract information identified in Sections 1, 2, 3, and 4 below as a condition of receiving an award or contract. Please submit this information along with your bid or offer.

Section 1 applies to <u>all</u> contracts regardless of dollar amount. In addition, you must complete Sections 2, 3, and 4 for contracts with an annual value exceeding \$10,000 that must be procured using one of the authorized competitive methods of source selection.

If the Vendor is a wholly owned subsidiary of a parent organization, separate disclosures (Sections 2, 3, and 4) must be made by the Vendor and the parent. For purposes of this form, a parent organization is any entity that owns 100% of the Vendor.

When determining ownership or distributive income shares, use the most current information that you consider reliable, but in no event for a period before your last completed fiscal period.

A designee may submit this form on behalf of the Vendor (or its parent). However, that person must have verified the information with each affected individual.

Vendor Information

This disclosure information is submitted on behalf of (show official name of Vendor, and if applicable, D/B/A and parent):

Name of Vendor: Richard E. Hart Hart, Southworth & Witsman

D/B/A (if used):

Name of any Parent Organization:

Address: One North Old State Capitol Plaza #501 Springfield, IL 62701

Contact Person:

Name: Richard E. Hart

Title: Attorney

Address: One North Old State Capitol Plaza #501 Springfield, IL 62701

Telephone/Fax: (217) 753-0055 (217) 753-1056 fax

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

Section 1: Section 50-13 Conflicts of Interest

- (a) Prohibition. It is unlawful for any person holding an elective office in this State holding a seat in the General Assembly, or appointed to or employed in any of the offices or agencies of State government and who receives compensation for such employment in excess of 60% of the salary of the Governor of the State of Illinois [\$90,414.60], or who is an officer or employee of the Capital Development Board or the Illinois Toll Highway Authority, or who is the spouse or minor child of any such person to have or acquire any contract, or any direct pecuniary interest in any contract therein, whether for stationery, printing, paper, or any services, materials, or supplies, that will be wholly or partially satisfied by the payment of funds appropriated by the General Assembly of the State of Illinois or in any contract of the Capital Development Board or the Illinois Toll Highway Authority.
- (b) Interests. It is unlawful for any firm, partnership, association, or corporation, in which any person listed in subsection (a) is entitled to receive (i) more than 7 1/2% of the total distributable income or (ii) an amount in excess of the salary of the Governor (\$150,691.00], to have or acquire any such contract or direct pecuniary interest therein.
- (c) Combined interests. It is unlawful for any firm, partnership, association, or corporation, in which any person listed in subsection (a) together with his or her spouse or minor children is entitled to receive (i) more than 15%, in the aggregate, of the total distributable income or (ii) an amount in excess of 2 times the salary of the Governor [\$301,382.00], to have or acquire any such contract or direct pecuniary interest therein.
- (d) Securities. Nothing in this Section invalidates the provisions of any bond or other security previously offered or to be offered for sale or sold by or for the State of Illinois.
- (e) Prior interests. This Section does not affect the validity of any contract made between the State and an officer or employee of the State or member of the General Assembly, his or her spouse, minor child or any combination of those persons if that contract was in existence before his or her election or employment as an officer, member, or employee. The contract is voidable, however, if it cannot be completed within 365 days after the officer, member, or employee takes office or is employed.

(f) Exceptions.

- (i) Public aid payments. This Section does not apply to payments made for a public aid recipient.
- (ii) Teaching. This Section does not apply to a contract for personal services as a teacher or school administrator between a member of the General Assembly or his or her spouse, or a State officer or employee or his or her spouse, and any school district, public community college district, or State University.
- (iii) Ministerial duties. This Section does not apply to a contract for personal services of a wholly ministerial character, including but not limited to services as a laborer, clerk, typist, stenographer, page, bookkeeper, receptionist, or telephone switchboard operator, made by a spouse or minor child of an elective or appointive State officer or employee or of a member of the General Assembly.
- (iv) Child and family services. This Section does not apply to payments made to a member of the General Assembly, a State officer or employee, his or her spouse or minor

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

child acting as a foster parent, homemaker, advocate, or volunteer for or in behalf of a child or family served by the Department of Children and Family Services.

(v) Licensed professionals. Contracts with licensed professionals provided they are competitively bid or part of a reimbursement program for specific, customary goods and services through the departments of Children and Family Services, Human Services, Public Aid, Public Health, or Aging.

CHECK ONE:	
	No Conflicts Of Interest
	Potential Conflict of Interest (If checked, name each conflicted individual, the nature of the conflict, and the name of the State agency that is associated directly or indirectly with the conflicted individual.)

Samuel J. Witsman (partner) acts as outside counsel for Illinois Finance Authority

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

Section 2: Disclosure of Financial Interest in the Vendor

All vendors, except for publicly traded corporations subject to SEC reporting requirements and privately held corporations with more than 400 shareholders, must complete subsection (a) below. Publicly traded corporations may complete subsection (b) and privately held corporations with more than 400 shareholders may complete subsection (c) in lieu of completing subsection (a).

(a).
(a) General disclosure. For each individual having any of the following financial interests in the vendor (or its parent), please mark each that apply and show the applicable name and address. Then complete Sections 3 and 4. If no individual has any of the following financial interests in the vendor (or its parent), check this blank, skip Section 3, but complete Section 4.
Ownership exceeding 5% (\underline{X}) Ownership value exceeding \$90,414.60 (\underline{X}) Distributive Income Share exceeding \$9 $\frac{X}{414.60}$
Name:Address:
For each individual identified above, show the dollar value of the ownership interest: \$ 4.500 or the proportionate share of the ownership interest: 33 1/3 % and the type of ownership/distributable income share:
Sole Proprietorship Stock Partnership _X Other (explain)
*For partnerships with more than 50 but fewer than 400 partners, the proportionate share of ownership interest of each individual identified above may be shown in the following ranges: 1%
1 up to 2% N/A 2 up to 3% 3 up to 4% 4 up to 5% and in additional 1% increments as appropriate%
For partnerships with more than 400 partners, the proportionate share of ownership may be shown in the following ranges:
0.5% or less >0.5 to 1.0% N/A >1.0 to 1.5% and as appropriate in additional 0.5 increments%

(b) Publicly traded corporations sulmay submit their 10k disclosure (inclinancial and conflict of interest disclosure of the Procurement Code. An SEC 20f excess of 5% and up to the ownership accepted as being substantially equivalent.	clude proxy if sure requirement or 40f, supple ip percentages	referenced in ents set forth in mented with the s disclosed in the	10k) in satisfaction of the subsections 50-35 a and be names of those owning in hose submissions, may be
must complete Section 4. Check here if submitting a 10k	_, 20f	_, or 40f	
(c) Privately held corporations with submit the information identified in 17 holding any ownership share in exceinterest disclosure requirements set for Code. Vendor may skip Section 3 of this	CFR 229.401 ss of 5% in sorth in subsection	and list the nar atisfaction of that ations 50-35 a	nes of any person or entity ne financial and conflict of and b of the Procurement

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

Section 3: Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest

For each individual having the level of financial interest identified in Section 2(a) above, indicate which, if any, of the following potential conflict of interest relationships apply. If "Yes," please describe each situation (label with appropriate letter) using the space at end of this Section 3 (attach additional pages as necessary).

Yes X No .___ (a) State employment, currently or in the previous 3 years, including contractual employment of services directly with the individuals identified in Section 1 in their individual capacity unrelated to the Vendor's contract. Identify contracts with the VENDOR in Section 4. Yes ____ No _X__ (b) State employment of spouse, father, mother, son, or daughter, including contractual employment for services in the previous 2 years. Yes ____ No _X__ (c) Elective status; the holding of elective office of the State of Illinois, the government of the United States, any unit of local government authorized by the Constitution of the State of Illinois or the statutes of the State of Illinois currently or in the previous 3 years. Yes ____ No __X__ (d) Relationship to anyone holding elective office currently or in the previous 2 years; spouse, father, mother, son, or daughter. Yes ____ No <u>X</u>__ (e) Appointive office; the holding of any appointive government office of the State of Illinois, the United States of America, or any unit of local government authorized by the Constitution of the State of Illinois or the statutes of the State of Illinois, which office entitles the holder to compensation in excess of expenses incurred in the discharge of that office currently or in the previous 3 years. Yes ____ No _X (f) Relationship to anyone holding appointive office currently or in the previous 2 years; spouse, father, mother, son, or daughter. Yes No X (g) Employment, currently or in the previous 3 years, as or by any registered lobbyist of the State government. Yes ____ No _X (h) Relationship to anyone who is or was a registered lobbyist in the previous 2 vears; spouse, father, mother, son, or daughter. Yes ___ No <u>X</u> (i) Compensated employment, currently or in the previous 3 years, by any registered election or re-election committee registered with the Secretary of State or any county clerk in the State of Illinois, or any political action committee registered with either the Secretary of State or the Federal Board of Elections. Yes ____ No _X__ (j) Relationship to anyone; spouse, father, mother, son, or daughter; who is or was a compensated employee in the last 2 years of any registered election or reelection committee registered with the Secretary of State or any county clerk in

Explanation of potential conflicts of interest:

Secretary of State or the Federal Board of Elections.

the State of Illinois, or any political action committee registered with either the

Samuel J. Witsman (partner) acts as outside counsel for Illingis Finance Authority. Richard E. Hart (partner) acts as Administrative Law Judge for Illinois Department of Public Health.

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

Section 4: Current and Pending Contracts and Offers (bids and proposals)

(a) VENDOR shall identify each contract it has with other units of State of Illinois government by showing agency name and other descriptive information such as purchase order or contract reference number (attach additional pages as necessary). Show "none" if appropriate.

Samuel J. Witsman (partner) acts as outside counsel for Illinois Finance Authority. Richard E. Hart (partner) acts as Administrative Law Judge for Illinois Department of Public Health.

(b) VENDOR shall identify whether it has pending contracts (including leases), bids, proposals, or other ongoing procurement relationships with other units of State of Illinois government by showing agency name and other descriptive information such as bid or project number (attach additional pages as necessary). Show "none" if appropriate.

None

STATE OF ILLINOIS CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

Attachment F Taxpayer Identification Number

I certify that:

- 1. The number shown on this form is my correct taxpayer identification number (or I am waiting for a number to be issued to me), and
- 2. I am not subject to backup withholding because: (a) I am exempt from backup withholding, or (b) I have not been notified by the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) that I am subject to backup withholding as a result of a failure to report all interest or dividends, or (c) the IRS has notified me that I am no longer subject to backup withholding, and
- 3. I am a U.S. person (including a U.S. resident alien).

Name (Printed):	Richard E. Ha	rt Hart, Sout	hworth & Witsman
Taxpayer Identific	ation Number:		
	•		
	or dentification Numb	er <u>37–1205</u>	582
Legal Status (check or	ne):		
Individual		Government	al
Sole Proprietors	hip	Nonresident	alien .
XPartnership/Lega	al Corporation	Estate or Tru	st
Tax-exempt	·	Pharmacy (n	on-corporate)
Corporation provious billing medical a health care serv	nd /or	Pharmacy/Fu	uneral Home/Cemetery (Corp.)
Corporation NO or billing medica health care servi	l and / or	Other	

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

Attachment G

Information Regarding Terminations, Litigation and Debarment

The Agency/Buyer requests that the Vendor provide the following information:

- 1. During the last five (5) years, has the Vendor had a contract for services terminated for any reason? If so, provide full details related to the termination.
- 2. During the last five (5) years, describe any damages or penalties or anything of value traded or given up by the Vendor under any of its existing or past contracts as it relates to services performed that are similar to the services contemplated by this RFP and the resulting Contract. If so, indicate the reason for the penalty or exchange of property or services and the estimated amount of the cost of that incident to the Vendor. None.
- 3. During the last five (5) years, describe any order, judgment or decree of any Federal or State authority barring, suspending or otherwise limiting the right of the Vendor to engage in any business, practice or activity.
- 4. During the last five (5) years, list and summarize pending or threatened litigation, administrative or regulatory proceedings, or similar matters that could affect the ability of the Vendor to perform the required services. The Vendor must also state whether it or any owners, officers, or primary partners have ever been convicted of a felony. Failure to disclose these matters may result in rejection of the bid Offer or in termination of any subsequent contract. This is a continuing disclosure requirement. Any such matter commencing after submission of a bid Offer, and with respect to the successful Vendor after the execution of a contract, must be disclosed in a timely manner in a written statement to the Agency.
- 5. During the last five (5) years, have any irregularities been discovered in any of the accounts maintained by the Vendor on behalf of others? If so, describe the circumstances of irregularities or variances and disposition of resolving the irregularities or variances.

None.

DEPARTMENT OF CENTRAL MANAGEMENT SERVICES



CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

Public Hearings/Project Review FY07 & F¥08 Contract#72300031]

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

TABLE OF CONTENTS

1.	DEFINITIONS	1
2.	AGENCY/BUYER AND VENDOR CONTACT PAGE	3
3.	SERVICES REQUIRED FROM THE VENDOR	5
4.	CONTRACT PRICING	7
5.	TERMS AND CONDITIONS	g
6.	AGENCY/BUYER SUPPLEMENTAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS	29
7.	STATE FORMS REQUIRED OF THE VENDOR	30
8.	SIGNATURE PAGE: CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES	31
	Attachment A - Qualification Form	
	Attachment B – Business and Directory Information	
	Attachment C – Department of Human Rights (DHR) Public Contract Number	
	Attachment D - Minority, Female, Person with Disability Status and Subcontracting	
	Attachment E – Conflicts of Interest Disclosures	
	Attachment F – Taxpayer Identification Number	
	Attachment G – Information Regarding Terminations, Litigation and Debarment	

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

The following pages, including any attachments or amendments, will constitute the binding and enforceable Contract between the Agency/Buyer and the Vendor based upon any negotiations. The Contract is arranged as follows:

- 1. **DEFINITIONS**
- AGENCY/BUYER AND VENDOR CONTACT PAGE: This section provides for the Agency/Buyer and Vendor to specify contact people for the Contract.
- 3. SERVICES REQUIRED FROM THE VENDOR: The Agency/Buyer will detail the specific requirements and needs for which the Contract is to address.
- 4. CONTRACT PRICING: This section will detail pricing/compensation requirements with at least the following categories of information: (1) Method and Rate of Compensation, (2) Expenses, (3) Payment Terms and Conditions, (4) Discounts, (5) Tax Exemption.
- 5. **TERMS AND CONDITIONS:** This section contains the State's terms and conditions for this Contract.
- 6. AGENCY/BUYER SUPPLEMENTAL TERMS AND CONDITIONS: This section indicates whether or not any supplemental terms and conditions are attached and applicable to this Contract.
- 7. STATE FORMS REQUIRED OF THE VENDOR: This section includes all State Forms that are required to be included in the Contract.
- 8. SIGNATURE PAGE: CONTRACT FOR SERVICES: This section provides for the Agency/Buyer and Vendor to sign and execute the Contract.

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

1. **DEFINITIONS**

Whenever used in this Contract, or amendment, including schedules and exhibits to this Contract, the following terms will have the meanings defined below.

- **1.1** Acceptance: the point in time when the product or equipment has been fully installed and operates in compliance with the Agency/Buyer's order and the Contract, or the State otherwise indicates acceptance in writing.
- **1.2 Affiliates:** any person, firm, corporation (including, without limitation, service corporation and professional corporation), partnership (including, without limitation, general partnership, limited partnership and limited liability partnership), limited liability company, joint venture, business trust, association or other entity that now or in the future directly or indirectly controls, is controlled by, or is under common control with Vendor.
- **1.3 Agency/Buyer:** the agency, board, department or commission of State government responsible for entering into the Contract, monitoring performance, receiving the benefits derived from the Contract and making payments under the Contract.
- **1.4 CMS:** the State of Illinois Department of Central Management Services and any successor organizations.
- **1.5 Code:** the Illinois Procurement Code, 30 ILCS 500/1-5 et seq. Unofficial versions of the Code and Standard Procurement Rules (44 III. Adm. Code 1), which are applicable to this procurement, may be viewed at http://www.purchase.state.il.us/.
- 1.6 Contract: the "Contract for Purchase of Services."
- Party to the other that, pursuant to agreement of the parties or the State's grant of a proper request for confidentiality, is not generally known by or disclosed to the public or to Third Parties including, without limitation: (a) all materials, know-how, processes, trade secrets, manuals, confidential reports, services rendered by State, financial, technical and operational information, and other matters relating to the operation of a Party's business; (b) all information and materials relating to Third Party vendors of State that have provided any part of State's information or communications infrastructure to State; (c) software; and (d) any other information that the Parties agree should be kept confidential.
- **1.8 Filing:** where applicable, an instrument or document submitted to a regulatory body for review and approval to allow the Vendor(s) to make the Services contained therein available for consumption.
- **1.9 ILCS:** Illinois Compiled Statutes. An unofficial version of the ILCS can be viewed at http://www.legis.state.il.us/legislation/ilcs/ilcs.asp.
- **1.10** Order: any written request from CMS or an Agency/Buyer for services and/or products and/or equipment pursuant to this Contract.
- **1.11 Parties:** the State of Illinois and the Vendor.

- **1.12 Performance Guarantee:** the Vendor's commitment to place some or all of its fee at risk contingent upon the Agency/Buyer's satisfaction with the work to be performed.
- **1.13 State:** the State of Illinois, as represented through any agency, department, board, or commission.
- **1.14 Third Party:** any entity other than the Agency/Buyer, Vendor(s), or any of their respective Affiliates.

2. AGI	ENCY/BUYER AND VEND	OR CONT	ACT PAGE
	VENDOR		AGENCY/BUYER
Name:	Ink Well Enterprises, Inc.	Name:	Jeffrey Mark
Title:	Hearing Officer and Reviewer of Certificate of Need and Certificate of Exemption applications	Title:	Executive Secretary Illinois Health Facilities Planning
		•	Board Office of Policy, Planning and Statistics
Date:	1/16/07	Date:	1/16/07
Address:	15225 Whitetail Crossing Brimfield, Illinois 61517	Address:	525 W. Jefferson Street
			Springfield, IL 62761
Phone:	309-222-4108	Phone:	217-782-3516
TDD:		TDD:	
Fax:		Fax:	217-785-4308
E-mail:	Kkansfield@yahoo.com	E-mail:	jeffrey.mark@illinois.gov
	(fill out below fields if additiona	al contact infor	rmation is necessary)
Name:	(III) Out Bolow Holdo II additions	Name:	<u>Donald Jones</u>
Title:		Title:	Section Chief
Date:		Date:	January 19, 2007
Address:		Address:	<u>Division of Health Systems</u> <u>Development</u>
	<u></u>		525 W. Jefferson Street
			Springfield, IL 62761
Phone:		Phone:	<u>217-782-3516</u>
TDD:		TDD:	
: = -			

Fax:		Fax:	<u>217-785-4308</u>	
E-mail:		E-mail:	donald.jones@illinois.gov	

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

3. SERVICES REQUIRED FROM THE VENDOR

The Vendor will serve as a Hearing Officer and Project Reviewer as directed by the Chief of the Project Review Section of the Division of Health Systems Development.

3.1. Need For Services

The Illinois Health Facilities Planning Board "(IHFPB") is required to perform functions and activities to uphold the statutory mandates of the Illinois Health Facilities Planning Act ("the Act") [20 ILCS 3960/20]. These mandates dictate that particular applications and projects be reviewed and completed in a timely manner (according to dictated criterion). Due to vacancies within the Division of Health Systems Development, it is necessary to contract out for assistance in order to perform review activities.

3.2. Goals and Objectives

The Vendor agrees to comply with all Illinois, federal laws and administrative rules applicable to the provision of services under this contract. The Vendor will provide the following services to the Department in conformance with Department policies: In order to perform the requirements of the Act, this contractor will need to perform activities similar to those activities performed by IHFPB staff. These activities will include: certificate of need ("CON") application reviews, certificate of exemption ("COE") application reviews, public hearing coordination, IHFPB meeting attendance and participation and other related projects as assigned.

3.3. Services Required

The Vendor will perform CON and COE application reviews, public hearing services and coordination and other related projects as assigned, according to direction of IHFPB staff and as mandated by the Act. These services will ensure that work is completed within prescribed time frames to allow the project to be considered by the IHFPB. Work will be performed utilizing established rules and criterion, formats and procedures as prescribed by IHFPB supervision and discussions and decisions made at IHFPB meetings.

3.4. Milestones and Deliverables

The Vendor will perform CON and COE application reviews, public hearing services and other related activities as assigned according to the direction of IHFPB staff and as mandated by the Act and relevant administrative rules. Actual time frames and deadlines will vary depending upon the activity being conducted. All assigned activities, however, will have established time frames. These time frames will be communicated to the Vendor on a per application basis. Time frame requirements for public hearing activities will also be communicated to the Vendor. Deliverables from the Vendor will be required by the established time frames and will constitute drafts of both CON and COE application reviews. In the case of public hearing activities, deliverables will constitute written public comments and related materials collected by the contractor at the public hearings.

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

3.5. Reporting, Status and Monitoring Specifications

This Vendor will report directly to the Chief of the Project Review Section within the Division of Health Systems Development. The Project Review Chief will be responsible for monitoring the activities and work products of the Vendor.

3.6. Staffing Specifications

The Vendor must have prior experience in the writing, preparation, review or coordination of Certificate of Need and Certificate of Exemption applications; 2) prior experience conducting public hearings; 3) prior experience using Microsoft Office products, including: Access, Word, Excel and Power Point; 4) prior experience in the analysis and review of financial statements and in financial and utilization modeling; 5) experience in making presentations in front of public groups

3.7. Where Services are to be Performed

Work Location Disclosure: Services will be performed at the following locations with the estimated value of the services shown:

Services will be performed for the activities enumerated in this contract at the Vendor's address at 15225 Whitetail Crossing, Brimfield, Illinois. The Vendor will also meet with IHFPB staff at least once per week at the IHFPB's office located at 525 West Jefferson Street, Springfield, Illinois.

Estimated value of no more than \$14,000

If any of the work identified for performance in the United States is moved to another country, such action may be deemed a breach of the contract.

3.8. Other Specifications

None

3.9. Term of Contract

The period of this contract is March 1, 2007, through June 30, 2007; however, it may be terminated at any time during this period by either party upon giving written notice to the other party fifteen (15) calendar days prior to the actual termination date. Upon termination, the Contractor shall be paid for work satisfactorily completed prior to the date of termination.

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

4. CONTRACT PRICING

4.1.		od and Rate of Compensation: Vendors shall be compensated by the ing method:
	4.1.1	Nourly; The Vendor will be compensated at a rate of \$32.00 per hour for services (labor) and travel for an estimated 400 hours.
	4.1.2	daily;
	4.1.3	project;
	4.1.4	item; or
	4.1.5	other method, and shall be paid at one of the following rates:
		4.1.5.1 Firm Price
		4.1.5.2 Not-to-exceed
		4.1.5.3
		4.1.5.4 Other [please specify]

4.2. Expenses:

The Department will pay for actual and necessary travel expenses reasonably incurred in the performance of Vendor's duties under this contract. Such payment will be in accordance with the Travel Regulations promulgated by the Illinois Travel Regulation Council and the Rules of the Governor's Travel Control Board (80 Ill.Admin.Code 2800) in effect on the date of travel. The amount of payment for travel expenses is estimated to be \$1,000.

The Department will pay for actual ordinary and necessary direct non-labor costs incurred in fulfilling the terms of the Contract, including but not limited to the following:

- Reasonable, actual ordinary and necessary expenses for communications, including telephone, telegraph, postage, parcel post and freight, and package express; and
- b. Reasonable, actual ordinary expenses for other special materials required for and used solely in the fulfillment of the Contract.

Vendor shall retain all receipts and shall upon request of the Department provide any necessary documentation. The amount of payment for actual, ordinary and necessary direct non-labor costs is estimated to be \$200.

The amount of payment under this contract, including payment for services and for expenses is estimated to be \$14,000.

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

4.3. Payment Terms and Conditions (including when paid, frequency and retainage):

The Vendor will submit itemized invoices to the Chief of the Program Review Section in the Division of Health Systems Development, Office of Policy, Planning and Statistics, listing services performed by date and hours worked. All such invoices shall contain a statement which reads substantially as follows: "The Vendor hereby certifies that the services submitted and expenses incurred as stated in the attached invoice have met all of the required standards set forth in the Contract Agreement."

- **4.4. Discounts:** Not applicable
- **4.5. Tax Exemption:** The ordering Agency/Buyer's Illinois tax exemption number is E9984-1002-05. Federal tax exemption information is available upon request to the ordering Agency/Buyer.

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

5. TERMS AND CONDITIONS

This section contains the State's standard terms and conditions for all contracts. These terms and conditions will govern this contractual relationship and the Vendor is bound by them and is responsible for reading and understanding them. The State reserves the right to amend these terms and conditions when and where needed and to supplement them with any appropriate addendum, as noted herein.

5.1 BILLING AND PAYMENT

- **5.1.1 BILLING:** The Agency/Buyer's billing practices are set out as follows and Vendor is presumed to have read and understands the following procedures:
 - Vendor shall submit invoices to the address, on the schedule and with the detail required by the ordering Agency/Buyer. Invoices for equipment and/or supplies purchased and/or services performed and expenses incurred prior to July 1st must be presented to the Agency/Buyer no later than July 31; otherwise Vendor may have to seek payment of such invoices through the Illinois Court of Claims (30 ILCS 105/25). Billings shall be made to conform to State fiscal year requirements, including prorating if necessary, notwithstanding any contrary provision in this Contract or order.
 - Vendor shall not bill for any taxes unless a statement is attached to the bill identifying the tax and showing why it is legally chargeable to the State. The State does not warrant the interest component of any payment, including installment payments, are exempt from income tax liability.
 - 5.1.1.3 By submitting an invoice Vendor certifies that the equipment, supplies and/or services provided meet all requirements of the Contract, and the amount billed and expenses incurred are as allowed in the Contract.

5.1.2 PAYMENT:

- 5.1.2.1 Late payment charges, if any, shall not exceed the formula established in the State "Prompt Payment" Act (30 ILCS 540/1) and rules (74 III. Adm. Code 900). Payments delayed at the beginning of the State's fiscal year (July and August payments) because of the appropriation process shall not be considered a breach.
- 5.1.2.2 The Agency/Buyer shall not be liable to pay for any equipment and/or supplies provided and/or services rendered, including related expenses subject of this Contract incurred prior to the beginning of the term of this Contract. Any Contract or order labeled "subject to financing" or words to similar effect is subject to the Agency/Buyer obtaining suitable financing.

- The approved invoice amount will be paid less any retainage and previous partial payments. Final payment shall be made upon determination by the Agency/Buyer that all requirements under this Contract have been completed; such determination shall not be unreasonably withheld. The final payment will be made subject to adjustment after completion of an audit of vendor's records as provided for in this Contract.
- Any contract or order requiring payment of financing interest is subject to the interest rate limitation set by law of the greater of 9% or 125% of the G.O. Bond Index (30 ILCS 305/1).
- As a condition of payment, Vendor must pay its employees prevailing wages when required by law (e.g., public works, printing, janitorial, window washing, building and grounds services, site technician services, natural resources services, security guard and food service), and must pay its suppliers and subcontractors providing lien waivers on request (30 ILCS 500/25-60(b)). We have the authority to request certified payrolls. Any stipulation made by Vendor to pay prevailing wages shall be deemed to be incorporated in the project specifications as if specifically set forth therein (820 ILCS 130/4(a)).
- 5.1.3 DELAY OF PAYMENT DUE TO VENDOR FAILURE: If the Agency/Buyer in good faith determines that the Vendor has failed to perform or deliver any service or product as required by this Contract, the Vendor shall not be entitled to any compensation under this Contract until such service or product is performed or delivered. In this event, the Agency/Buyer may withhold that portion of the Vendor's compensation, which represents payment for service or product that was not performed or delivered.
- 5.1.4 <u>SET-OFF AGAINST SUMS OWED TO THE VENDOR:</u> The State may set off any sum owed to the Vendor on account of any debt owed to the State, unless otherwise required by law, in accordance with the State Comptroller Act (15 ILCS 405). The Vendor agrees that this provision constitutes proper and timely notice under the law of setoff.
- AVAILABILITY OF APPROPRIATIONS (30 ILCS 500/20-60):
 Agency/Buyer shall use its best efforts to secure sufficient appropriations to fund this CONTRACT. However, the Agency/Buyer's obligations hereunder shall cease immediately, without penalty or further payment being required, if: (a) the Illinois General Assembly or the federal funding source fails to make an appropriation sufficient to pay such obligation; (b) adequate funds are not appropriated or granted the Agency/Buyer by the Illinois General Assembly or the federal funding source, to allow the Agency/Buyer to operate as required and to fulfill its obligations under the Contract; or (c) funds appropriated are de-appropriated or not allocated, or if funds needed by the Agency/Buyer, at the Agency/Buyer's sole discretion, are insufficient for

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

any reason. Agency/Buyer shall give Vendor notice of insufficient funding as soon as practicable. Vendor's obligation to perform shall cease upon receipt of the notice.

5.2 VENDOR PERFORMANCE AND RESPONSIBILITIES

CONSULTATION: Vendor shall keep the Agency/Buyer fully informed as to the progress of matters covered by this Contract. Where time permits and Vendor is not otherwise prohibited from so doing, Vendor shall offer the Agency/Buyer the opportunity to review relevant documents prior to filing with any public body or adversarial party.

5.2.2 PERFORMANCE REVIEWS:

- 5.2.2.1 The State or Agency/Buyer may conduct a performance review of the Vendor's performance under the Contract. The Vendor shall cooperate with the State or Agency/Buyer in this review, which may require that the Vendor provide records of its performance and billing. Vendor shall provide any required information within 30 days of the Agency/Buyer's request. This performance review may be used by any State agency in determining whether to enter into other contractual relationships with the Vendor.
- 5.2.2.2 Vendor shall have and maintain, during the term of this contract, internal procedures and processes to monitor performance to ensure full compliance with the contract. Vendor shall disclose such procedures and processes to the State upon request.
- 5.2.2.3 At the direction of the State, Vendor and State shall work together to develop a performance scorecard to record relevant facts related to performance as well as establishing conditions, milestones, requirements or timetables that must be met before additional steps may be taken or payment is due.
- AUDIT/RETENTION OF RECORDS (30 ILCS 500/20-65): Vendor and its 5.2.3 subcontractors shall maintain books and records relating to performance of the Contract or subcontract and necessary to support amounts charged to the State under the Contract or subcontract. Books and records, including information stored in databases or other computer systems, shall be maintained by the Vendor for a period of 3 years from the later of the date of final payment under the Contract or completion of the Contract, and by the subcontractor for a period of 3 years from the later of the date of final payment under the subcontract or completion of the subcontract. The 3year period shall be extended for the duration of any audit in progress during the term. Books and records required to be maintained under this section shall be available for review or audit by representatives of the Auditor General, the Agency/Buyer, the Inspector General and other governmental entities with monitoring authority, upon reasonable notice and during normal business hours. Vendor and its subcontractors shall cooperate fully with any such audit. Failure to maintain books and records required by this section shall establish a presumption in favor of the State for

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

the recovery of any funds paid by the State under the Contract for which adequate books and records are not available to support the purported disbursement. The Vendor shall not impose a charge for audit or examination of the Vendor's books and records. If federal funds are used to pay contract costs, the Vendor must retain its records for five years. If only state funds are involved, three years is sufficient.

- **5.2.4 SCHEDULE OF WORK:** Any work performed on State premises shall be done during the hours designated by the State and shall in any event be performed so as to minimize inconvenience to the State and its personnel and minimize interference with the State's operations.
- FESPONSIBILITY FOR AGENTS AND EMPLOYEES: Vendor shall be responsible for the negligent acts and omissions of its agents, employees and subcontractors in their performance of Vendor's duties under this Contract. Vendor represents that it shall utilize the services of individuals skilled in the profession for which they will be used in performing services hereunder. In the event that the Agency/Buyer determines that any individual performing services for Vendor hereunder is not providing such skilled services, it shall promptly so notify Vendor and Vendor shall replace that individual.

5.2.6 ASSIGNMENT AND DELEGATION:

- 5.2.6.1 This Contract may not be assigned, transferred or conveyed in whole or in part by the Vendor without the prior written consent of the State. For the purpose of construing this clause, a transfer of a controlling interest in the Vendor shall be considered an assignment.
- 5.2.6.2 After notice, the Agency/Buyer may transfer the Contract or payment responsibility to another State Agency, or assign the Contract to a third-party for financing purposes.

5.2.7 USE OF THIRD PARTIES:

- The Agency/Buyer acknowledges that the Vendor may contract with third parties for the performance of any of the Vendor's obligations under this Contract. However, all subcontracts shall be subject to prior approval by the Agency/Buyer, so the Vendor must obtain the Agency/Buyer's prior written consent before allowing any Third Party to perform any of the Vendor's obligations under this Contract.
- A Vendor who obtains the Agency/Buyer's prior written consent and subsequently enters into a contract with a Third Party for performance of any of the Vendor's obligations under this Contract remains responsible for all services performed under this Contract. All restrictions, obligations and responsibilities of the Vendor under this Contract shall also apply fully and completely to subcontractors. This includes requiring all subcontractors to submit certifications and disclosures to Agency/Buyer for

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

review and approval upon request. The Agency/Buyer shall have the right to request the removal of a subcontractor from the Contract-for good cause.

- Vendor shall identify in an addendum to this Contract, the names and addresses of all subcontractors utilized by Vendor in the performance of this Contract, together with the anticipated amount of money that each subcontractor is expected to receive pursuant to this Contract. The State may request updated information at any time. For purposes of this section, subcontractors are those specifically hired to perform all or part of the work of this contract or to provide the supplies requested by the State.
- 5.2.7.4 If Vendor is unable to secure or maintain key personnel named in the Contract to render the services, Vendor shall not be relieved of its obligations to complete performance. Agency/Buyer shall have the option to accept a substitute or to terminate the Contract.
- **5.2.8 LICENSE:** Vendor, directly or through its employees, shall have and maintain any required license. With written consent of the Agency/Buyer, Vendor may meet the license requirement through a subcontractor.
- 5.2.9 SOLICITATION AND EMPLOYMENT: Vendor shall not employ any person employed by the Agency/Buyer during the term of this Contract to perform any work required by the terms of this Contract. As a condition of this Contract, the Vendor shall give notice immediately to the Agency/Buyer's director if Vendor solicits or intends to solicit for employment any of the Agency/Buyer's employees during the term of this Contract. Agency/Buyer has no authority to contractually refuse to hire Vendor's employees who apply to the State for employment.
- **5.2.10 FORCE MAJEURE:** Failure by either party to perform its duties and obligations will be excused by unforeseeable circumstances beyond its reasonable control, including acts of nature, acts of the public enemy, riots, labor or material shortages, labor disputes, fire, flood, explosion, legislation, and governmental regulation.
- **5.2.11 TAX COMPLIANCE:** Vendor shall be in compliance with applicable tax requirements and shall be current in payment of such taxes.
- 5.2.12 COMPLIANCE WITH THE LAW: The Vendor, its employees, agents, and subcontractors shall comply with all applicable federal, state, and local laws, rules, ordinances, regulations and orders when performing the services under this Contract, including without limitation, all laws applicable to the prevention of discrimination in employment and the use of targeted small businesses as subcontractors or suppliers. The Vendor, its employees, agents and subcontractors shall also comply with all federal, state and local laws regarding business permits and licenses that may be required to carry out the work performed under this Contract.

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

5.2.13 ANTITRUST ASSIGNMENT: Vendor hereby assigns, sells and transfers to the State of Illinois all right, title and interest in and to any claims and causes of action arising under antitrust laws of Illinois or the United States relating to the subject matter of the Contract.

5.3 CONFIDENTIALITY AND WORK PRODUCT

- **5.3.1 CONFIDENTIALITY:** Vendor's employees, agents and subcontractors may have access to confidential data maintained by the Agency/Buyer to the extent necessary to carry out its responsibilities under the Contract. As such, the following applies unless agreed to otherwise in writing:
 - 5.3.1.1 Vendor shall presume that all information received pursuant to this Contract is confidential unless otherwise designated by the Agency/Buyer;
 - 5.3.1.2 Vendor shall provide to the Agency/Buyer a written description of its policies and procedures to safeguard confidential information. Policies of confidentiality shall address, as appropriate, information conveyed in verbal, written, and electronic formats;
 - 5.3.1.3 Vendor must designate one individual who shall remain the responsible authority in charge of all data collected, used, or disseminated by the Vendor in connection with the performance of the Contract;
 - 5.3.1.4 Vendor shall provide adequate supervision and training to its agents, employees and subcontractors to ensure compliance with the terms of this Contract;
 - 5.3.1.5 The private or confidential data shall remain the property of the Agency/Buyer at all times.
- 5.3.2 CONFIDENTIAL INFORMATION MAY NOT BE DISSEMINATED: No confidential data collected, maintained, or used in the course of performance of the Contract shall be disseminated except as authorized by law and with the written consent of the Agency/Buyer, either during the period of the Contract or thereafter. Any data supplied to or created by the Vendor shall be considered the property of the Agency/Buyer. The Vendor must return any and all data collected, maintained, created or used in the course of the performance of the Contract in whatever form it is maintained promptly at the request of the Agency/Buyer.
- **5.3.3 SUBPOENA:** In the event that a subpoena or other legal process is served upon the Vendor for records containing confidential information, the Vendor shall promptly notify the Agency/Buyer and cooperate with the Agency/Buyer in any lawful effort to protect the confidential information.
- 5.3.4 **REPORTING UNAUTHORIZED DISCLOSURES:** The Vendor shall immediately report to the Agency/Buyer any unauthorized disclosure of confidential information.

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

5.3.5	<u>USE OF WORK PRODUCT</u> : Unless otherwise agreed in writing, the following applies regarding work product created or produced under this Contract:		
	5.3.5.1	Work product produced under this Contract, including, but not limited to, documents, reports, information, documentation of any sort and ideas, whether preliminary or final, shall become and remain the property of the State and/or Agency/Buyer, including any patent, copyright or other intellectual property rights;	
	5.3.5.2	With the exception of ideas, all such work products shall be considered works made for hire within the meaning of 17 U.S.C. § 101;	
	5.3.5.3	To the extent that any portion of such work product is not a work made for hire, Vendor completely and without reservation assigns to the Agency/Buyer all right, title and interest in and to such portion of the work product, as well as all related intellectual property rights, including patent and copyright;	
	5.3.5.4	Agency/Buyer shall exercise all rights of ownership in all such work product without restriction or limitation, without further compensation to Vendor.	
	5.3.5.5	Vendor shall not acquire or have any right to use, disclose or reproduce the work product or any equipment, documents, information, media, software, or know-how obtained from the State except to perform this Contract. Nothing herein shall be construed as precluding the use of any information independently acquired by Vendor without such limitation;	
	5.3.5.6	The ideas, methodologies, processes, inventions and tools (including computer hardware and software where applicable) that Vendor previously developed and brings to the Agency/Buyer in furtherance of performance of the Contract shall remain the property of the Vendor; and	
	5.3.5.7	Vendor grants to the Agency/Buyer a nonexclusive license to use and employ such software, ideas, concepts, methodologies, processes, inventions and tools solely within its enterprise.	

5.3.6 SURVIVES TERMINATION: Vendor's obligations regarding Confidential Information and Work Product Usage under this Contract shall survive termination of this Contract.

5.4 INDEMNIFICATION AND LIABILITY

5.4.1 **BY THE VENDOR:** The Vendor agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the State of Illinois and the Agency/Buyer, its officers, employees and agents (appointed and elected) and volunteers from any and all costs,

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

expenses, losses, claims, damages, liabilities, settlements and judgments, including reasonable value of the time spent by the Attorney General's Office, and the costs and expenses and reasonable attorneys' fees of other counsel required to defend the State of Illinois or the Agency/Buyer, related to or arising from:

- 5.4.1.1 Any breach of this Contract;
- 5.4.1.2 Any negligent, intentional or wrongful act or omission of the Vendor or any agent or subcontractor utilized or employed by the Vendor;
- 5.4.1.3 The Vendor's performance or attempted performance of this Contract, including any agent or subcontractor utilized or employed by the Vendor;
- 5.4.1.4 Any failure by the Vendor to fulfill the Compliance with the Law provision of this Contract;
- 5.4.1.5 Any failure by the Vendor to make all reports, payments and withholdings required by federal and state law with respect to social security, employee income and other taxes, fees or costs required by the Vendor to conduct business in the State of Illinois;
- 5.4.1.6 Any infringement of any copyright, trademark, patent, trade dress, or other intellectual property right; or
- 5.4.1.7 Any failure by the Vendor to adhere to the confidentiality provisions of this Contract.
- **5.4.2 SURVIVES TERMINATION:** Indemnification obligation of the parties shall survive termination of this Contract.
- LIABILITY: Vendor agrees to assume, without limitation, all risk of loss and 5.4.3 all liabilities, demands, claims, suits, losses, damages, causes of action, fines or judgments, including costs, attorneys' and witnesses' fees, and expenses incident thereto, relating to bodily injuries to persons (including death) and for loss of, damage to, or destruction of real and/or tangible personal property (including property of the State) resulting from the negligence or misconduct of Vendor, its employees, agents, or subcontractors in the performance of the Contract. Vendor shall assume risk of loss until delivery to the Agency/Buyer's facility. Vendor shall do nothing to prejudice the State's right to recover against third parties for any loss, destruction, or damage to State property, and shall at the State's request and expense, furnish to the State reasonable assistance and cooperation, including assistance in the prosecution of suit and the execution of instruments of assignment in favor of the State in obtaining recovery. Neither party shall be liable for incidental, special or consequential damages.
- 5.4.4 <u>LEGISLATIVE CHANGES</u>: The Vendor herein expressly acknowledges that the Contract and its subject matter are subject to legislative change by either the federal or state government. Should either legislative body

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

enact measures which alter the terms or subject matter of this Contract, the Vendor shall not hold the Agency/Buyer liable in any manner for the resulting changes. The Agency/Buyer shall use best efforts to provide thirty (30) days' written notice to the Vendor of any legislative change. During the thirty (30)-day period, the parties shall meet and make a good faith effort to agree upon changes to the Contract to address the legislative change. Nothing in this Subsection shall affect or impair the Agency/Buyer's right to terminate the Contract pursuant to the termination provisions.

5.4.5 **JOINT AND SEVERAL LIABILITY:** If the Vendor is a joint entity, consisting of more than one individual, partnership, corporation or other business organization, all such entities shall be jointly and severally liable for carrying out the activities and obligations of this Contract, and for any default of activities and obligations.

5.5 WARRANTIES

- WITH WARRANTIES IMPLIED BY LAW: All warranties made by the Vendor in all provisions of this Contract, whether or not this Contract specifically denominates the Vendor's promise as a warranty or whether the warranty is created only by the Vendor's affirmation or promise, or is created by a description of the materials and services to be provided, or by provision of samples to the Agency/Buyer, shall not be construed as limiting or negating any warranty provided by law, including without limitation, warranties which arise through course of dealing or usage of trade. The warranties expressed in this Contract are intended to modify the warranties implied by law only to the extent that they expand the warranties applicable to the goods and services provided by the Vendor. The provisions of this section apply during the term of this Contract and any extensions or renewals thereof.
- **CONCEPTS, MATERIALS AND WORKS PRODUCED:** 5.5.2 represents and warrants that all the concepts, materials and works produced, or provided to the Agency/Buyer pursuant to the terms of this Contract shall be wholly original with the Vendor or that the Vendor has secured all applicable interests, rights, licenses, permits or other intellectual property rights in such concepts, materials and works. The Vendor represents and warrants that the concepts, materials and works and the Agency/Buyer's use of same and the exercise by the Agency/Buyer of the rights granted by this Contract shall not infringe upon any other work, other than material provided by the Contract to the Vendor to be used as a basis for such materials, or violate the rights of publicity or privacy of, or constitute a libel or slander against, any person, firm or corporation and that the concepts, materials and works will not infringe upon the copyright, trademark, trade name, literary, dramatic, statutory, common law or any other rights of any person, firm or corporation or other entity. The Vendor represents and warrants that it is the owner of or otherwise has the right to use and distribute the software, the materials owned by the Vendor and any other materials, works and

- methodologies used in connection with providing the services contemplated by this Contract
- **TO BE PROVIDED IN A PROFESSIONAL MANNER:** Vendor warrants that all services will be performed in a good and professional manner and that all of the services to be performed hereunder will be rendered using sound, professional practices and in a competent and professional manner by knowledgeable, trained and qualified personnel.
- **5.5.4 CONFORMITY WITH CONTRACTUAL REQUIREMENTS:** The Vendor represents and warrants that the goods or services will appear and operate in conformance with the terms and conditions of this Contract.
- 5.5.5 AUTHORITY TO ENTER INTO CONTRACT: The Vendor represents and warrants that it has full authority to enter into this Contract and that it has not granted and will not grant any right or interest to any person or entity that might derogate, encumber or interfere with the rights granted to the Agency/Buyer.
- 5.5.6 OBLIGATIONS OWED TO THIRD PARTIES: The Vendor represents and warrants that all obligations owed to third parties with respect to the activities contemplated to be undertaken by the Vendor pursuant to this Contract are or will be fully satisfied by the Vendor so that the Agency/Buyer will not have any obligations with respect thereto.
- 5.5.7 TITLE TO PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT: The Vendor represents and warrants that title to any property assigned, conveyed or licensed to the Agency/Buyer is good and that transfer of title or license to the Agency/Buyer is rightful and that all property shall be delivered free of any security interest or other lien or encumbrance. Vendor further warrants that it has title to, or the right to allow the State to use, the equipment, supplies and/or services being provided and that the State may use same without suit, trouble or hindrance from Vendor or third parties.
- 5.5.8 EQUIPMENT AND SUPPLIES QUALITY: Unless otherwise agreed, Vendor warrants that all equipment and/or supplies shall be new, unused, of most current manufacture and not discontinued, shall be free of defects in materials and workmanship, shall be provided in accordance with manufacturer's standard warranty and shall perform in accordance with manufacturer's published specifications.
- **5.5.9 INDUSTRY STANDARDS:** The Vendor represents and expressly warrants that all aspects of the goods and services provided or used by it shall conform to the standards in the relevant industry in the performance of this Contract.
- **5.5.10 TECHNOLOGY UPDATES:** The Vendor represents warrants that it shall continually use and integrate the most current and up-to-date technology commercially available.
- **5.5.11 SOLICITATION:** The Vendor warrants that no person or selling Agency/Buyer has been employed or retained to solicit and secure this Contract upon an agreement or understanding for commission,

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

percentage, brokerage or contingency excepting bona fide employees or selling agents maintained for the purpose of securing business.

5.6 INSURANCE

5.6.1 INSURANCE: Vendor shall maintain public liability, casualty and auto insurance in sufficient amount to protect the State from liability for acts of Vendor and risks and indemnities assumed by Vendor. If Vendor does not have minimum coverage (for bodily injury of \$250,000 per person/\$500,000 per occurrence, and for property damage, \$100,000 per occurrence) Vendor must inform the Agency/Buyer and seek written permission for lesser coverage. Vendor shall carry Worker's Compensation Insurance in amount required by law. Upon request, Vendor shall provide and maintain any bond required by law or the Agency/Buyer. Vendor shall provide copies of certificates of insurance evidencing the coverage described in this paragraph.

5.7 VENDOR STATUS AND QUALIFICATIONS

- 5.7.1 BACKGROUND CHECK: The State may conduct criminal and driver history background checks of Vendor's officers, employees or agents who would directly supervise or physically perform any of the Contract requirements at State facilities. Any officer, employee or agent deemed unsuitable by the State must be replaced immediately.
- 5.7.2 <u>LEGAL ABILITY TO CONTRACT:</u> Vendor certifies it is under no legal prohibition on contracting with the State of Illinois, has no known conflicts of interest and further specifically certifies that:
 - Vendor, its employees and subcontractors will comply with applicable provisions of the U.S. Civil Rights Act, Section 504 of the Federal Rehabilitation Act, the Americans with Disabilities Act (42 U.S.C. § 12101 et seq.) and applicable rules in performance under this Contract.
 - 5.7.2.2 Vendor is not in default on an educational loan (5 ILCS 385/3).
 - Vendor has informed the director of the Agency/Buyer in 5.7.2.3 writing if he/she was formerly employed by that agency and has received an early retirement incentive prior to 1993 under Section 14-108.3 or 16-133.3 of the Illinois Pension Code, 40 ILCS 5/14-108.3 and 40 ILCS 5/16-133.3, and acknowledges that contracts made without the appropriate filing with the Auditor General are not payable from the "contractual services" or other appropriation line items. Vendor has not received an early retirement incentive in or after 2002 under Section 14-108.3 or 16-133.3 of the Illinois Pension Code, 40 ILCS 5/14-108.3 and 40 ILCS 5/16-133.3. and acknowledges that contracts in violation of Section 15a of the State Finance Act are not payable from the "contractual services" or other appropriation line items (30 ILCS 105/15a).

5.7.2.4	Vendor has not been convicted of bribing or attempting to bribe an officer or employee of the State of Illinois or any
	other State, nor has made an admission on the record of having so bribed or attempted to bribe (30 ILCS 500/50-5).
5.7.2.5	If Vendor has been convicted of a felony, at least five years have passed after the date of completion of the sentence for such felony, unless no person held responsible by a prosecutor's office for the facts upon which the conviction was based continues to have any involvement with the business (30 ILCS 500/50-10).
5.7.2.6	If Vendor, or any officer, director, partner, or other managerial agent of Vendor, has been convicted of a felony under the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, or a Class 3 or Class 2 felony under the Illinois Securities Law of 1953, at least 5 years have passed since the date of the conviction. Vendor further certifies that it is not barred from being awarded a contract and acknowledges that the contracting State Agency/Buyer shall declare the contract void if this certification is false (30 ILCS 500/50-10.5).
5.7.2.7	Vendor and its affiliates are not delinquent in the payment of any debt to the State (or if delinquent has entered into a deferred payment plan to pay the debt), and Vendor and its affiliates acknowledge the contracting State Agency/Buyer may declare the contract void if this certification is false (30 ILCS 500/50-11) or if Vendor or an affiliate later becomes delinquent and has not entered into a deferred payment plan to pay off the debt (30 ILCS 500/50-60).
5.7.2.8	Vendor and all affiliates shall collect and remit Illinois Use Tax on all sales of tangible personal property into the State of Illinois in accordance with provisions of the Illinois Use Tax Act (30 ILCS 500/50-12) and acknowledge that failure to comply can result in the contract being declared void.
5.7.2.9	Vendor certifies that it has not committed a willful or knowing violation of the Environmental Protection Act (relating to Civil Penalties under the Environmental Protection Act) within the last five (5) years, and is therefore not barred from being awarded a contract. If the State later determines that this certification was falsely made by the Vendor, the Vendor acknowledges that the contracting State Agency/Buyer may declare the contract void. (30 ILCS 500/50-14)
5.7.2.10	Vendor has not paid any money or valuable thing to induce any person to refrain from bidding on a State contract, nor has Vendor accepted any money or other valuable thing, or acted upon the promise of same, for not bidding on a State contract (30 ILCS 500/50-25).

	5.7.2.11	Vendor is not in violation of the "Revolving Door" section of the Illinois Procurement Code (30 ILCS 500/50-30).
	5.7.2.12	Vendor will report to the Illinois Attorney General and the Chief Procurement Officer any suspected collusion or other anti-competitive practice among any bidders, offerors, contractors, proposers or employees of the State (30 ILCS 500/50-40, 50-45, 50-50).
	5.7.2.13	Vendor will, pursuant to the Drug Free Workplace Act, provide a drug free workplace, and if an individual shall not engage in the unlawful manufacture, distribution, dispensation, possession or use of a controlled substance in the performance of the Contract. This certification applies to contracts of \$5000 or more with: individuals; and to entities with twenty-five (25) or more employees (30 ILCS 580).
	5.7.2.14	Neither Vendor nor any substantially owned affiliate is participating or shall participate in an international boycott in violation of the U.S. Export Administration Act of 1979 or the applicable regulations of the U.S. Department of Commerce. This certification applies to contracts that exceed \$10,000 (30 ILCS 582).
	5.7.2.15	Vendor has not been convicted of the offense of bid rigging or bid rotating or any similar offense of any State or of the United States (720 ILCS 5/33E-3, 5/33E-4).
	5.7.2.16	Vendor complies with the Illinois Department of Human Rights Act and rules applicable to public contracts, including equal employment opportunity, refraining from unlawful discrimination, and having written sexual harassment policies (775 ILCS 5/2-105).
	5.7.2.17	Vendor does not pay dues to, or reimburse or subsidize payments by its employees for, any dues or fees to any "discriminatory club" (775 ILCS 25/2).
	5.7.2.18	Vendor complies with the State Prohibition of Goods from Forced Labor Act, and certifies that no foreign-made equipment, materials, or supplies furnished to the State under the contract have been or will be produced in whole or in part by forced labor, convict labor, or indentured labor under penal sanction (PA 93-0307).
	5.7.2.19	Vendor certifies that no foreign-made equipment, materials, or supplies furnished to the State under the contract have been produced in whole or in part by the labor of any child under the age of 12 (PA 94-0264) .
5.7.3	CONFLICTS OF INTEREST: Vendor has disclosed, and agrees it is under a continuing obligation to disclose to the Agency/Buyer, financial or other interests (public or private, direct or indirect) that may be a potential	

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

conflict of interest or which would prohibit Vendor from having or continuing the Contract. This includes, but is not limited to conflicts under the "Infrastructure Task Force Fee Prohibition" section of the State Finance Act (30 ILCS 105/18.40), Article 50 of the Illinois Procurement Code (30 ILCS 500/50), or those which may conflict in any manner with the Vendor's obligation under this Contract. Vendor shall not employ any person with a conflict to perform under this Contract. If any conflict under Section 50-13 exists no contract may be issued without an exemption from the Governor pursuant to Section 50-20 of the Illinois Procurement Code. An exemption is necessary if:

- the person intending to contract with the State, their spouse or child: (i) holds an elective office in Illinois; (ii) holds a seat in the Illinois General Assembly; (iii) is an officer or employee of the Capital Development Board or the Illinois Toll Highway Authority; or holds an appointed position or is employed in any of the offices or agencies of the State government and who receives compensation for such employment in excess of 60% of the salary of the Governor (currently \$90,414.60). (The conflict of interest threshold of 60% of the Governor's salary set forth in Section 50-13 does not apply to elective office holders, legislators, and officers or employees of the Capital Development Board or the Illinois Toll Highway Authority.);
- 5.7.3.2 the contract is with a firm, partnership, association or corporation in which a person referenced in item 5.7.3.1 above receives more than 7.5% of the total distributable income or an amount in excess of the salary of the Governor (currently \$150,691.00).
- 5.7.3.3 the contract is with a firm, partnership, association or corporation in which a person referenced in item 5.7.3.1 above, together with their spouse or minor child, receives more than 15% in the aggregate of the total distributable income or an amount in excess of 2 times the salary of the Governor (currently \$301,382.00) from the firm, partnership, association or corporation.
- 5.7.4 INDEPENDENT CONTRACTOR: The Vendor shall be an independent contractor. Equipment and/or supplies provided and/or services performed pursuant to this Contract are not rendered as an employee of the Agency/Buyer or of the State of Illinois. Amounts paid pursuant to this Contract do not constitute compensation paid to an employee.
- 5.7.5 NOT A JOINT VENTURE: Nothing in this Contract shall be construed as creating or constituting the relationship of a partnership, joint venture, (or other association of any kind or agent and principal relationship) between the parties hereto. Each party shall be deemed to be an independent contractor contracting for services and acting toward the mutual benefits expected to be derived herefrom. No party, unless otherwise specifically

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

provided for herein, has the authority to enter into any contract or create an obligation or liability on behalf of, in the name of, or binding upon another party to this Contract.

5.7.6 NON-DISCRIMINATION: In compliance with the State and Federal Constitutions, the Illinois Human Rights Act, the U. S. Civil Rights Act, and Section 504 of the Federal Rehabilitation Act, the Agency/Buyer does not unlawfully discriminate in employment, contracts, or any other activity.

5.8 TERMINATION OF CONTRACT

- **TERMINATION FOR CAUSE WITHOUT ADVANCE NOTICE:** The Agency/Buyer may terminate this Contract for any of the following reasons effective immediately without advance notice:
 - In the event the Vendor is required to be certified or licensed as a condition precedent to providing services, the revocation or loss of such license or certification will result in immediate termination of the Contract effective as of the date on which the license or certification is no longer in effect:
 - 5.8.1.2 The Agency/Buyer determines that the actions, or failure to act, of the Vendor, its agents, employees or subcontractors have caused, or reasonably could cause jeopardy to health or safety;
 - 5.8.1.3 The Vendor fails to comply with confidentiality laws or provisions;
 - 5.8.1.4 The Vendor furnished any statement, representation or certification in connection with this Contract which is materially false, deceptive, incorrect or incomplete.
- 5.8.2 <u>TERMINATION FOR CAUSE WITH NOTICE</u>: The occurrence of or any one or more of the following events shall constitute cause for the Agency/Buyer to declare the Vendor in default of its obligations under this Contract:
 - 5.8.2.1 The Vendor fails to perform, to the Agency/Buyer's satisfaction, any material requirement of this Contract or is in violation of a material provision of this Contract, including, but without limitation, the express warranties made by the Vendor;
 - 5.8.2.2 The Agency/Buyer determines that satisfactory performance of this Contract is substantially endangered or that a default is likely to occur;
 - 5.8.2.3 The Vendor fails to make substantial and timely progress toward performance of the Contract;
 - 5.8.2.4 The Vendor becomes subject to any bankruptcy or insolvency proceeding under federal or state law to the extent allowed by applicable federal or state law including

		bankruptcy laws; the Vendor terminates or suspends its business; or the Agency/Buyer reasonably believes that the Vendor has become insolvent or unable to pay its obligations as they accrue consistent with applicable federal or state law;	
	5.8.2.5	The Vendor has failed to comply with applicable federal, state and local laws, rules, ordinances, regulations and orders when performing within the scope of this Contract;	
	5.8.2.6	The Vendor has engaged in conduct that has or may expose the Agency/Buyer to liability, as determined in the Agency/Buyer's sole discretion; or	
	5.8.2.7	The Vendor has infringed any patent, trademark, copyright, trade dress or any other intellectual property right.	
	5.8.2.8	If there is a default event caused by the Vendor, the Agency/Buyer shall provide written notice to the Vendor requesting that the breach or noncompliance be remedied within the period of time specified in the Agency/Buyer's written notice to the Vendor. If the breach or noncompliance is not remedied by the date of the written notice, the Agency/Buyer may either: (a) immediately terminate the Contract without additional written notice; or, (b) enforce the terms and conditions of the Contract and seek any legal or equitable remedies.	
5.8.3	TERMINATIO	N FOR CONVENIENCE UPON NOTICE: Following fifteen	
0.0.0	(15) days written notice, the Agency/Buyer may terminate this Contract in whole or in part without the payment of any penalty or incurring any further obligation to the Vendor. Following termination upon notice, the Vendor shall be entitled to compensation, upon submission of invoices and proper proof of claim, for services provided under this Contract to the Agency/Buyer up to and including the date of termination.		
5.8.4	TERMINATION DUE TO LACK OF FUNDS OR CHANGE IN LAW: The Agency/Buyer shall have the right to terminate this Contract without penalty by giving written notice to the Vendor as a result of any of the following:		
	5.8.4.1	Adequate funds are not appropriated or granted to allow the Agency/Buyer to operate as required and to fulfill its obligations under this Contract;	
	5.8.4.2	Funds are de-appropriated or not allocated or if funds needed by the Agency/Buyer, at the Agency/Buyer's sole discretion, are insufficient for any reason;	
	5.8.4.3	The Agency/Buyer's authorization to operate is withdrawn or there is a material alteration in the programs administered by the Agency/Buyer;	
	5.8.4.4	The Agency/Buyer's duties are substantially modified.	

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

5.8.5	VENDOR'S REMEDIES IN EVENT OF TERMINATION B AGENCY/BUYER: In the event of termination of this Contract for an reason by the Agency/Buyer, the Agency/Buyer shall pay only thos amounts, if any, due and owing to the Vendor for services actually rendered up to and including the date of termination of the Contract and for which the Agency/Buyer is obligated to pay pursuant to this Contract Payment will be made only upon submission of invoices and proper proof of the Vendor's claim. This provision in no way limits the remedie available to the Agency/Buyer under this Contract in the event of termination. However, the Agency/Buyer shall not be liable for any of the following costs:		
	5.8.5.1	The payment of unemployment compensation to the Vendor's employees;	
	5.8.5.2	The payment of workers' compensation claims, which occur during the Contract or extend beyond the date on which the Contract terminates;	
	5.8.5.3	Any costs incurred by the Vendor in its performance of the Contract, including, but not limited to, startup costs, overhead or other costs associated with the performance of the Contract;	
	5.8.5.4	Any taxes that may be owed by the Vendor in connection with the performance of this Contract, including, but not limited to, sales taxes, excise taxes, use taxes, income taxes or property taxes.	
5.8.6		TERMINATION DUTIES: The Vendor, upon receipt of notice or upon request of the Agency/Buyer, shall:	
	5.8.6.1	Cease work under this Contract and take all necessary or appropriate steps to limit disbursements and minimize costs, and furnish a report within thirty (30) days of the date of notice of termination, describing the status of all work under the Contract, including, without limitation, results accomplished, conclusions resulting therefrom, any other matters the Agency/Buyer may require;	
	5.8.6.2	Immediately cease using and return to the Agency/Buyer any personal property or materials, whether tangible or intangible, provided by the Agency/Buyer to the Vendor;	
	5.8.6.3	Comply with the Agency/Buyer's instructions for the timely transfer of any active files and work product produced by the Vendor under this Contract;	

Cooperate in good faith with the Agency/Buyer, its

employees, agents and contractors during the transition period between the notification of termination and the

substitution of any replacement contractor; and

5.8.6.4

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

5.8.6.5

Immediately return to the Agency/Buyer any payments made by the Agency/Buyer for services that were not rendered by the Vendor.

5.9 GENERAL PROVISIONS

- 5.9.1 TERM AND RENEWALS: The length of the Contract, including any renewals, may not exceed that allowed by law pursuant to 30 ILCS 500/20-60 or other applicable statutes. When the term begins on execution, that means the date of final execution by the State. If the commencement of performance is delayed because the Contract is not executed by the State on the start date, the State may change the start date, end date and milestones to reflect the delayed execution. No renewal may be effective automatically. No renewal may be effective solely at the Vendor's option.
- **5.9.2 NON-EXCLUSIVE RIGHTS:** This Contract is not exclusive. The Agency/Buyer reserves the right to select other contractors to provide services similar or identical to the Scope of Services described in this Contract during the term of this Contract.
- 5.9.3 APPLICABLE LAW: The terms and conditions of this Contract, including those set forth in any attachment, shall be construed in accordance with and are subject to the laws and rules of the State of Illinois, including, without limitation, the Illinois Procurement Code (30 ILCS 500) and the rules promulgated thereunder (44 III. Admin. Code 1), the Illinois Freedom of Information Act (5 ILCS 140) and the Attorney General Act (15 ILCS 205). The Department of Human Rights' Equal Opportunity requirements (44 III. Admin Code 750) are incorporated by reference. Any claim against the State arising out of this Contract must be filed exclusively with the Illinois Court of Claims (705 ILCS 505/1). The State shall not enter into binding arbitration to resolve any Contract dispute. The State of Illinois does not waive sovereign immunity by entering into this Contract. provision containing a citation to an Illinois statute (cited ILCS) may not contain complete statutory language. The official text, which is incorporated by reference, can be found in the appropriate chapter and section of the Illinois Compiled Statutes. An unofficial version can be viewed at http://www.legis.state.il.us/legislation/ilcs/ilcs.asp.
- 5.9.4 ENTIRE CONTRACT: This Contract, including any attachments or amendments, constitutes the entire agreement between the Parties concerning the subject matter of the Contract. Modifications and waivers must be in writing and signed by authorized representatives of the Parties. Any provision of this Contract officially declared void, unenforceable, or against public policy, shall be ignored and the remaining provisions of this Contract shall be interpreted, as far as possible, to give effect to the Parties' intent. All provisions that by their nature would be expected to survive, shall survive termination of this Contract, including without limitation provisions relating to confidentiality, warranty, ownership and liability. This Contract represents the entire Contract between the parties. The parties shall not rely on any representation that may have been made which is not included in this Contract.

- 5.9.5 CONTRACTING AUTHORITY: Certain contracts must be signed or approved by the Director of the Department of Central Management Services (CMS) before they are binding on the State. In those instances CMS shall not be responsible for costs or funding even though payments may be made through CMS facilities.
- **5.9.6 AMENDMENTS:** This Contract may be amended in writing from time to time by mutual consent of the parties. All amendments to this Contract must be in writing and fully executed by the parties.
- 5.9.7 THIRD PARTY BENEFICIARIES: There are no third party beneficiaries to this Contract. This Contract is intended only to benefit the State, the Agency/Buyer and the Vendor.
- 5.9.8 <u>HEADINGS OR CAPTIONS</u>: The paragraph headings or captions used in this Contract are for identification purposes only and do not limit or construe the contents of the paragraphs.
- **5.9.9 SUPERSEDES FORMER CONTRACT AGREEMENTS:** This Contract supersedes all prior Contracts or Agreements between the Agency/Buyer and the Vendor for the services provided in connection with this Contract.
- 5.9.10 WAIVER: Except as specifically provided for in a waiver signed by duly authorized representatives of the Agency/Buyer and the Vendor, failure by either party at any time to require performance by the other party or to claim a breach of any provision of the Contract shall not be construed as affecting any subsequent right to require performance or to claim a breach.
- 5.9.11 NOTICE: Any and all notices, designations, consents, offers, acceptances or any other communication provided for herein shall be given in writing by registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, by receipted hand delivery, by Federal Express, courier or other similar and reliable carrier which shall be addressed to each party as set forth in Section 1 of the Contract, "Agency/Buyer and Vendor Contact Page." Notices by fax must show the date/time of successful receipt. Each such notice shall be deemed to have been provided: (a) at the time it is actually received; or, (b) within one day in the case of overnight hand delivery, courier or services such as Federal Express with guaranteed next day delivery; or, (c) within five (5) days after it is deposited the U.S. Mail in the case of registered U.S. Mail. From time to time, the parties may change the name and address of a party designated to receive notice. Such change of the designated person shall be in writing to the other party and as provided herein.
 - 5.9.12 <u>CUMULATIVE RIGHTS</u>: The various rights, powers, options, elections and remedies of any party provided in this Contract, shall be construed as cumulative and not one of them is exclusive of the others or exclusive of any rights, remedies or priorities allowed either party by law, and shall in no way affect or impair the right of any party to pursue any other equitable or legal remedy to which any party may be entitled as long as any default remains in any way unremedied, unsatisfied or undischarged.

- **5.9.13 SEVERABILITY:** If any provision of this Contract is determined by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid or unenforceable, such determination shall not affect the validity or enforceability of any other part or provision of this Contract.
- **5.9.14 TIME IS OF THE ESSENCE**: Time is of the essence with respect to the performance of the terms of this Contract.
- **5.9.15 AUTHORIZATION:** Each party to this Contract represents and warrants to the other parties that: (a) it has the right, power and authority to enter into and perform its Obligations under this Contract; and (b) it has taken all requisite action (corporate, statutory or otherwise) to approve execution, delivery and performance of this Contract, and this Contract constitutes a legal, valid and binding obligation upon itself in accordance with its terms.
- **5.9.16 SUCCESSORS IN INTEREST:** All the terms, provisions, and conditions of the Contract shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors, assigns and legal representatives.
- 5.9.17 OBLIGATIONS BEYOND CONTRACT TERM: This Contract shall remain in full force and effect to the end of the specified term or until terminated or canceled pursuant to this Contract. All obligations of the Agency/Buyer and the Vendor incurred or existing under this Contract as of the date of expiration, termination or cancellation will survive the termination, expiration or conclusion of this Contract.
- **5.9.18 COUNTERPARTS:** The parties agree that this Contract has been or may be executed in several counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original and all such counterparts shall together constitute one and the same instrument.
- **5.9.19 FURTHER ASSURANCES AND CORRECTIVE INSTRUMENTS:** The parties agree that they will, from time to time, execute, acknowledge and deliver, or cause to be executed, acknowledged and delivered, such supplements hereto and such further instruments as may reasonably be required for carrying out the expressed intention of this Contract.
- **5.9.20 ADDITIONAL PROVISIONS:** The parties agree that if an Addendum, Rider or Exhibit is attached hereto by the parties, and referred to herein, then the same shall be deemed incorporated herein by reference.

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

6	AGENCY/BUYER SUPPLEMENTAL	TERMS AND CONDITIONS
υ.	AGENCI/DUTEN SUPPLEMENTAL	. I Enivio AND CONDITIONS

[Agency/Buyer to fill in any Supplemental Terms and Conditions or Agency-specific definitions]

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

7. STATE FORMS REQUIRED OF THE VENDOR

This section serves as a placeholder for any State Forms completed that need to be included in the Contract (if necessary). It is important to note that this section does not serve as an opportunity for Vendors to insert their own certifications.

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

8. SIGNATURE PAGE: CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

This contract ("Contract") is made and entered into as of the 1st day of February, 2007, by and between the State of Illinois, a body politic ("State") by and through its agency and/or buyer, Illinois Department of Public Health, Division of Health Systems Development ("Agency" "Buyer" or "Agency/Buyer") and Ink Well Enterprises, Inc. ("Contractor" or "Vendor").

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and agreements hereinafter set forth, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the Parties agree to the foregoing and to the terms set forth herein.

In Witness whereof, Agency/Buyer and Vendor have caused this CONTRACT to be executed by duly authorized representatives of the respective PARTIES on the dates shown below:

Vendor (Company Name and D/B/A):	Agency/Buyer (Name):
Signature Karen Kansfield	Signature J. M.D., M.P.H.
Printed Name	Printed Name
Title: <u>President</u> Date: <u>よりみり</u> の	Title: Director Date: 3/7/6
	Dept of Central Management Services (if applicable)
	Signature
	Printed Name
	Title: Date:
	BY:
	Signature:
	Title: Date:

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

Attachment A Qualification Form

The undersigned authorized representative of Vendor submits the following and hereafter attached Qualification Information to the AGENCY with the understanding that the AGENCY will use and rely upon the accuracy and currency of the information in the evaluation of Vendor's Offer to the Agency/Buyer.

VENDOR (Official Name and D/B/A)		
Ink Well Enterprises, Inc.		
Signature	Date	
Karen Kansfield	President	
Printed Name	Title	
15225 Whitetail Crossing Address		
Brimfield, IL	61517	
City/State	Zip Code	
309-222-4108		
Telephone	Facsimile	
kkansfield@yahoo.com		
E-mail		

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

Attachment B Business and Directory Information

(a)	Name of Business (Official Name and D/B/A) Ink Well Enterprises, Inc.
(b) Brim	Business Headquarters (include Address, Telephone and Facsimile) 15225 Whitetail Crossing, field, IL 61517 309-222-4108
(c)	If a Division or Subsidiary of another organization provide the name and address of the parent
N/A	
(d)	Billing Address 15225 Whitetail Crossing, Brimfield, IL 61517
(e)	Name of Chief Executive Officer Karen Kansfield
(f)	Customer Contact (include Name, Title, Address, Telephone, Toll-Free Number, Facsimile and
Kkan	E-mail) Karen Kansfield 15225 Whitetail Crossing, Brimfield, IL 61517 309-222-4108 sfield@yahoo.com
(g)	Company Web Site N/A
(h)	Type of Organization (i.e., Sole Proprietor, Corporation, Partnership, etc should be the same as on the Taxpayer ID form below) Corporation
(i)	Length of Time in Business Two Years
(j)	Annual Sales (for most recently completed Fiscal Year) \$19,233
(k)	Number of Full-Time Employees (average from most recent Fiscal Year) One
(1)	Type of and description of business A corporation providing business services
(m)	State of incorporation, state of formation or state of organization Illinois
(n)	Identify and specify the location(s) and telephone numbers of the major offices and other facilities that relate to the Vendor's performance under the terms of this RFP The corporation is located at 15225 Whitetail Crossing, Brimfield, IL 61517.
(0)	Identify the Vendor's accounting firm Kastien & Associates
(p)	The successful Vendor will be required to register to do business in Illinois. If already registered, provide the date of the Vendor's registration to do business in Illinois and the name of the Vendor's registered agent in the State. Ink Well Enterprises, Inc. was registered in Illinois on June 27, 2005. The corporation's registered agent is Karen Kansfield.

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

Attachment C

Department of Human Rights (DHR) Public Contract Number

If Vendor has employed fifteen (15) or more full-time employees at any time during the 365-day period immediately preceding the publication of this RFP in the Illinois Procurement Bulletin (or issuance date if not published), then Vendor must have a current Public Contract Number or have proof of having submitted a completed application for one <u>prior</u> to the offer opening date. If the Agency cannot confirm compliance, it will not be able to consider the bid or offer. Please complete the appropriate sections below.

N/A
Name of Company (and D/B/A):
DHR Public Contracts Number:
(check if applicable) The number is not required as the company has employed 14 or less full-time employees during the 365-day period immediately preceding the publication of this RFP in the Illinois Procurement Bulletin (or issuance date if not published).
IF NUMBER HAS NOT YET BEEN ISSUED:
Date Completed Application was submitted to DHR:
Date of Expiration:
NOTICE: Upon expiration and until their Contractor Identification Number is renewed, companies will not be eligible to be awarded contracts by the State of Illinois or other jurisdictions that require a current DHR number as a condition of contract eligibility (44 IL Adm. Code 750.210(a)). Numbers issued by the Department of Human Rights (or its predecessor agency, the Illinois Fair Employment Practices Commission) prior to July 1, 1998, are no longer valid. This affects numbers below 89999-00-0. Valid numbers begin with 90000-00-0. IF YOUR ORGANIZATION HOLDS AN EXPIRED NUMBER, YOU MUST RE-REGISTER WITH DHR. Bidder/Vendor may obtain an application form by: 1. Telephone: Call the DHR Public Contracts unit between Monday and Friday, 8:30 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. CST, at (312) 814-2431 2. Internet: Download the form from the internet at http://www.state.il.us/cms/1 selling/vendfrms.htm. In the Purchasing area of CMS home page, click the "Download Vendor Forms" line. 3. Mail: Write to the Department of Human Rights, Public Contracts Unit, 100 West Randolph Street, Suite 10-100, Chicago, Illinois 60601.

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

Attachment D

Minority, Female, Person with Disability Status and Subcontracting

The Business Enterprise Program Act for Minorities, Females and Persons with Disabilities (BEP) (30 ILCS 57511) establishes a goal for contracting with businesses that have been certified as owned and controlled by persons who are minority, female or who have disabilities. While you

must complete this form, your response will not learning businesses may be obtained from the DBusiness Enterprise Program for Minorities, Fem 312/814-4190 (Voice & TDD), 800/356-9206 (Toll for Hearing Impaired). Name of Company (and D/B/A): Ink Well Enterp	Department of Central Management Services' nales and Persons with Disabilities by calling Free), or 800/526-0844 (Illinois Relay Center
Is your company at least 51% owned and controllowing categories? Yes X No _	
If "Yes" check each that applies:	Category: Minority FemaleX_ Person with Disability Disadvantaged
If "Yes," please identify, by checking the applicable and in what category:	e blanks, which agency certified the business
Certifying Agency: Department of Central Management Services Women's Business Development Center Chicago Minority Business Development Council Illinois Department of Transportation Other (please identify):	Category: Minority Female _X Person with Disability Disadvantaged
If you are not a certified BEP business, do yo contracting or subcontracting with BEP certified ver	
If "No," will you make a commitment to contact I subcontracting opportunities on this contract? Yes	
Do you plan on ordering supplies or services in fuvendors? Yes No _X	urtherance of this contract from BEP certified
If "Yes," please identify what you plan to order, total Offer, and the names of the BEP certified vend	

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

Attachment E

Conflicts of Interest Disclosures

<u>Instructions.</u> The Illinois Procurement Code requires that Vendors desiring to enter into certain contracts with the State of Illinois must disclose the financial and potential conflict of interest information that is specified below (30 ILCS 500/50-13 and 50-35 (a)(b)(h)).

Vendor shall disclose the financial interest, potential conflict of interest and contract information identified in Sections 1, 2, 3, and 4 below as a condition of receiving an award or contract. Please submit this information along with your bid or offer.

Section 1 applies to <u>all</u> contracts regardless of dollar amount. In addition, you must complete Sections 2, 3, and 4 for contracts with an annual value exceeding \$10,000 that must be procured using one of the authorized competitive methods of source selection.

If the Vendor is a wholly owned subsidiary of a parent organization, separate disclosures (Sections 2, 3, and 4) must be made by the Vendor and the parent. For purposes of this form, a parent organization is any entity that owns 100% of the Vendor.

When determining ownership or distributive income shares, use the most current information that you consider reliable, but in no event for a period before your last completed fiscal period.

A designee may submit this form on behalf of the Vendor (or its parent). However, that person must have verified the information with each affected individual.

Vendor Information

This disclosure information is submitted on behalf of (show official name of Vendor, and if applicable, D/B/A and parent):

Name of Vendor: Ink Well Enterprises, Inc.

D/B/A (if used):

Name of any Parent Organization: N/A

Address: N/A

Contact Person:
Name: Karen Kansfield

Title: Chief Executive Officer

Address: 15225 Whitetail Crossing, Brimfield, IL 61517

Telephone/Fax: 309-222-4108

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

Section 1: Section 50-13 Conflicts of Interest

- (a) Prohibition. It is unlawful for any person holding an elective office in this State holding a seat in the General Assembly, or appointed to or employed in any of the offices or agencies of State government and who receives compensation for such employment in excess of 60% of the salary of the Governor of the State of Illinois [\$90,414.60], or who is an officer or employee of the Capital Development Board or the Illinois Toll Highway Authority, or who is the spouse or minor child of any such person to have or acquire any contract, or any direct pecuniary interest in any contract therein, whether for stationery, printing, paper, or any services, materials, or supplies, that will be wholly or partially satisfied by the payment of funds appropriated by the General Assembly of the State of Illinois or in any contract of the Capital Development Board or the Illinois Toll Highway Authority.
- (b) Interests. It is unlawful for any firm, partnership, association, or corporation, in which any person listed in subsection (a) is entitled to receive (i) more than 7 1/2% of the total distributable income or (ii) an amount in excess of the salary of the Governor (\$150,691.00], to have or acquire any such contract or direct pecuniary interest therein.
- (c) Combined interests. It is unlawful for any firm, partnership, association, or corporation, in which any person listed in subsection (a) together with his or her spouse or minor children is entitled to receive (i) more than 15%, in the aggregate, of the total distributable income or (ii) an amount in excess of 2 times the salary of the Governor [\$301,382.00], to have or acquire any such contract or direct pecuniary interest therein.
- (d) Securities. Nothing in this Section invalidates the provisions of any bond or other security previously offered or to be offered for sale or sold by or for the State of Illinois.
- **(e) Prior interests.** This Section does not affect the validity of any contract made between the State and an officer or employee of the State or member of the General Assembly, his or her spouse, minor child or any combination of those persons if that contract was in existence before his or her election or employment as an officer, member, or employee. The contract is voidable, however, if it cannot be completed within 365 days after the officer, member, or employee takes office or is employed.

(f) Exceptions.

- (i) Public aid payments. This Section does not apply to payments made for a public aid recipient.
- (ii) Teaching. This Section does not apply to a contract for personal services as a teacher or school administrator between a member of the General Assembly or his or her spouse, or a State officer or employee or his or her spouse, and any school district, public community college district, or State University.
- (iii) Ministerial duties. This Section does not apply to a contract for personal services of a wholly ministerial character, including but not limited to services as a laborer, clerk, typist, stenographer, page, bookkeeper, receptionist, or telephone switchboard operator, made by a spouse or minor child of an elective or appointive State officer or employee or of a member of the General Assembly.
- (iv) Child and family services. This Section does not apply to payments made to a member of the General Assembly, a State officer or employee, his or her spouse or minor

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

child acting as a foster parent, homemaker, advocate, or volunteer for or in behalf of a child or family served by the Department of Children and Family Services.

(v) Licensed professionals. Contracts with licensed professionals provided they are competitively bid or part of a reimbursement program for specific, customary goods and services through the departments of Children and Family Services, Human Services, Public Aid, Public Health, or Aging.

CHECK ONE:		
X	No Conflicts Of Interest	
.	Potential Conflict of Interest (If checked, name each conflicted individual, the nature of the conflict, and the name of the State agency that is associated directly or indirectly with the conflicted individual.)	

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

Section 2: Disclosure of Financial Interest in the Vendor

All vendors, except for publicly traded corporations subject to SEC reporting requirements and privately held corporations with more than 400 shareholders, must complete subsection (a) below. Publicly traded corporations may complete subsection (b) and privately held corporations with more than 400 shareholders may complete subsection (c) in lieu of completing subsection (a).

N/A

(a) General disclosure. For each individual having any of the following financial interests in the vendor (or its parent), please mark each that apply and show the applicable name and address. Then complete Sections 3 and 4. If no individual has any of the following financial interests in the vendor (or its parent), check this blank, skip Section 3, but complete Section 4. Ownership exceeding 5% ()
Ownership value exceeding \$90,414.60 ()
Distributive Income Share exceeding 5% ()
Distributive Income Share exceeding \$90,414.60 ()
Name:
Address:
For each individual identified above, show the dollar value of the ownership interest: \$ or the proportionate share of the ownership interest:% and the type of ownership/distributable income share:
Sole Proprietorship Stock Partnership Other (explain)
*For partnerships with more than 50 but fewer than 400 partners, the proportionate share of ownership interest of each individual identified above may be shown in the following ranges: 1% 1 up to 2% 2 up to 3% 3 up to 4% 4 up to 5% and in additional 1% increments as appropriate%
For partnerships with more than 400 partners, the proportionate share of ownership may be shown in the following ranges: 0.5% or less >0.5 to 1.0% >1.0 to 1.5% and as appropriate in additional 0.5 increments%

(b) Publicly traded corporations subject to SEC reporting requirements. These Vendors may submit their 10k disclosure (include proxy if referenced in 10k) in satisfaction of the financial and conflict of interest disclosure requirements set forth in subsections 50-35 a and b of the Procurement Code. An SEC 20f or 40f, supplemented with the names of those owning in excess of 5% and up to the ownership percentages disclosed in those submissions, may be accepted as being substantially equivalent to 10k. Vendor may skip Section 3 of this form, but must complete Section 4. Check here if submitting a 10k, 20f, or 40f		
(c) Privately held corporations with more than 400 shareholders. These Vendors may submit the information identified in 17 CFR 229.401 and list the names of any person or entity holding any ownership share in excess of 5% in satisfaction of the financial and conflict of interest disclosure requirements set forth in subsections 50-35 a and b of the Procurement Code. Vendor may skip Section 3 of this form, but must complete Section 4.		

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

Section 3: Disclosure of Potential Conflicts of Interest

For each individual having the level of financial interest identified in Section 2(a) above. indicate which, if any, of the following potential conflict of interest relationships apply. If "Yes," please describe each situation (label with appropriate letter) using the space at end of this Section 3 (attach additional pages as necessary). (a) State employment, currently or in the previous 3 years, including contractual Yes ____ No employment of services directly with the individuals identified in Section 1 in their individual capacity unrelated to the Vendor's contract. Identify contracts with the VENDOR in Section 4. (b) State employment of spouse, father, mother, son, or daughter, including Yes ____ No ____ contractual employment for services in the previous 2 years. (c) Elective status; the holding of elective office of the State of Illinois, the Yes ____ No ____ government of the United States, any unit of local government authorized by the Constitution of the State of Illinois or the statutes of the State of Illinois currently or in the previous 3 years. (d) Relationship to anyone holding elective office currently or in the previous 2 Yes ____ No ____ years; spouse, father, mother, son, or daughter. (e) Appointive office; the holding of any appointive government office of the State Yes No of Illinois, the United States of America, or any unit of local government authorized by the Constitution of the State of Illinois or the statutes of the State of Illinois, which office entitles the holder to compensation in excess of expenses incurred in the discharge of that office currently or in the previous 3 years. (f) Relationship to anyone holding appointive office currently or in the previous 2 Yes ____ No years; spouse, father, mother, son, or daughter. (g) Employment, currently or in the previous 3 years, as or by any registered Yes ____ No ____ lobbyist of the State government. (h) Relationship to anyone who is or was a registered lobbyist in the previous 2 Yes No years; spouse, father, mother, son, or daughter. (i) Compensated employment, currently or in the previous 3 years, by any Yes ____ No ____ registered election or re-election committee registered with the Secretary of State or any county clerk in the State of Illinois, or any political action committee registered with either the Secretary of State or the Federal Board of Elections. (j) Relationship to anyone; spouse, father, mother, son, or daughter, who is or Yes ____ No ____ was a compensated employee in the last 2 years of any registered election or reelection committee registered with the Secretary of State or any county clerk in the State of Illinois, or any political action committee registered with either the

Explanation of potential conflicts of interest:

Secretary of State or the Federal Board of Elections.

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

Section 4: Current and Pending Contracts and Offers (bids and proposals)

(a) VENDOR shall identify each contract it has with other units of State of Illinois government by showing agency name and other descriptive information such as purchase order or contract reference number (attach additional pages as necessary). Show "none" if appropriate.

None.

(b) VENDOR shall identify whether it has pending contracts (including leases), bids, proposals, or other ongoing procurement relationships with other units of State of Illinois government by showing agency name and other descriptive information such as bid or project number (attach additional pages as necessary). Show "none" if appropriate.

None.

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

Attachment F Taxpayer Identification Number

I certify that:

- 1. The number shown on this form is my correct taxpayer identification number (or I am waiting for a number to be issued to me), and
- 2. I am not subject to backup withholding because: (a) I am exempt from backup withholding, or (b) I have not been notified by the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) that I am subject to backup withholding as a result of a failure to report all interest or dividends, or (c) the IRS has notified me that I am no longer subject to backup withholding, and
- 3. I am a U.S. person (including a U.S. resident alien).

Name (Printed):	Ink Well Enterprises, Inc.
Taxpayer Identification Number:	
Social Security Number	
or Employer Identification Nun	nber13-4301042
Legal Status (check one):	
Individual	Governmental
Sole Proprietorship	Nonresident alien
Partnership/Legal Corporation	Estate or Trust
Tax-exempt	Pharmacy (non-corporate)
Corporation providing or billing medical and /or health care services	Pharmacy/Funeral Home/Cemetery (Corp.)
XCorporation NOT providing or billing medical and / or health care services	Other

CONTRACT FOR PURCHASE OF SERVICES

Attachment G

Information Regarding Terminations, Litigation and Debarment

The Agency/Buyer requests that the Vendor provide the following information:

- 1. During the last five (5) years, has the Vendor had a contract for services terminated for any reason? If so, provide full details related to the termination. **No**
- 2. During the last five (5) years, describe any damages or penalties or anything of value traded or given up by the Vendor under any of its existing or past contracts as it relates to services performed that are similar to the services contemplated by this RFP and the resulting Contract. If so, indicate the reason for the penalty or exchange of property or services and the estimated amount of the cost of that incident to the Vendor. None
- 3. During the last five (5) years, describe any order, judgment or decree of any Federal or State authority barring, suspending or otherwise limiting the right of the Vendor to engage in any business, practice or activity. **None**
- 4. During the last five (5) years, list and summarize pending or threatened litigation, administrative or regulatory proceedings, or similar matters that could affect the ability of the Vendor to perform the required services. The Vendor must also state whether it or any owners, officers, or primary partners have ever been convicted of a felony. Failure to disclose these matters may result in rejection of the bid Offer or in termination of any subsequent contract. This is a continuing disclosure requirement. Any such matter commencing after submission of a bid Offer, and with respect to the successful Vendor after the execution of a contract, must be disclosed in a timely manner in a written statement to the Agency. None
- 5. During the last five (5) years, have any irregularities been discovered in any of the accounts maintained by the Vendor on behalf of others? If so, describe the circumstances of irregularities or variances and disposition of resolving the irregularities or variances.

 None